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PREFACE

This study on industrial development within the SADCC (Southern
African Development Coordinating Conference) region, is one of
three volumes which have emerged from the recent energy sector
conference held in Harare, in December, 1982. The meeting was
hosted by the Government of the Republic of Zimbabwe and was
chaired by the People's Republic of Angola, the country
responsible for energy coordination within SADCC. Other volumes
will provide a summary overview of energy policy and prospects
within the region and detailed country case studies of energy
demand and supply.

Industry is the dynamic factor in economic development as this
study by Professor Peet so ably demonstrates. But to facilitate
industrial growth, the necessary energy sources have to be made
available. In order to plan for this, we need to know the likely
regional industrial growth patterns and this is the exercise
undertaken in this volume. A balanced assessment is made of the
various estimates produced by different economists, and this is
located within the wider context of economic development goals in
general.

In Table 1, we find the average annual growth rates of commercial
fuel demand to the year 2000. Over this twenty year period,
electricity consumption is expected to increase by 150 per cent,
coal consumption by 120 per cent, and petroleum consumption by
over 100 per cent. Such a rapid growth in the consumption of
commercial fuels could clearly create potential supply problems.
But when the supplies of commercial energy resources within the
SADCC region are examined, it becomes apparent that the region as
a whol e has an abundance of expl oitab l e energy resources. If
certain constraints can be overcome, the physical resource base
of the region is more than able to support rapid economic growth
in the years to come. The spatial, financial and legal barriers
which stand in the way of full energy cooperation among the SADCC
countries are in no way insurmountable. The alleviation of these
constraints would clearly be beneficial to all countries
involved.

With reference to petroleum consumption, Angola is the only
country currently producing crude oil. While other countries may
have smaller deposits, Angola is the only country producing and
exporti ng oi l i n the foreseeab l e future. HOI'lever, Angolan
resources appear to be more than sufficient to meet the
requirements of the region. In 1980, Angola produced 6.8 million
tonnes of crude oil, a figure that is nearly twice the entire
petroleum requirements for the region.
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TABLE 1

1980 Final Ener9Y Consumption (PJ) 1
and

Average Annua1 Growth Rate 1980-2000 (Z/Year)

Grand Commereia1 Fuel s2 Traditional
Country Total Total El eetri e ity Coal Petroleum Fuels

Ango1a
PJ 105.5 23.8 2.3 0.0 21.6 81.6
Z/Year 2.6 4.3 6.3 0.0 4.1 2.0

Botswana
PJ 22.1 9.7 1.7 3.7 4.4 12.4
Z/Year 3.3 4.0 4.3 3.6 4.1 2.8

Lesotho
PJ 24.2 5.2 0.3 1.9 2.9 19. O
Z/Year 2.4 4.2 6.4 5.1 3.2 1.8

Malawi
PJ 165.2 9.4 1.3 1.4 6.7 155.8
Z/Year 1.8 3.8 5.9 3.2 3.4 1.7

Mozambique
PJ 281.7 30.6 2.5 5.8 22.3 251.1
Z/Year 2.6 3.9 7.2 3.0 3.7 2.4

Swazi 1and
PJ 24. O 9.6 1.6 3.3 4.7 14.4
Z/Year 3.5 3.9 4.4 4.7 2.9 3.2

Tanzani a
PJ 438.9 37.5 2.3 0.2 35. O 401.4
Z/Year 3.4 4.1 7.7 3.0 3.8 3.3

Zambi a
PJ 150.8 62.8 20.4 11.2 31. 3 87.9
'l/Year 2.8 3.9 4.1 3.5 3.9 1.g

Zimbabwe
PJ 244.1 117.2 24.9 65.8 26.4 126.9
%/Year 3.4 3.9 4.4 4.1 3.2 2.8

SAOCC
PJ 1456.3 305.9 57.3 93.3 155.2 1150.5
%/Year 3.0 4.0 4.7 4.0 3.7 2.6

1 PJ (peta-joule) .034 million tonnes eoal equivalent = .022 millions tonnes oi1 equiva1ent.

Final eonsumption only (e.g., eoa1 figures do not ine1ude eoal used for e1eetrieity generation).
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Since Angolan production is liable to increase at a rate which
keeps pace with the regional demand increase, Angolan petroleum
supplies appear to be sufficient for years to come. In addition,
Angola, Tanzania and Mozambique all have natural gas reserves
which will also be potentially useful as a regional resource in
the future. Refinery output is still slightly below regional
consumption but due to trade corrections and refinery
inefficiencies, nearly 40 per cent of refined petroleum product
must be imported into the region. Trade negotiations and refinery
retrofitting could easily make the region self sufficient in
petroleum for years to come.

The SADCC region is extremely well endowed with coal resources as
six of the nine Member Countries have already begun mining coal
deposits. Proven reserves within the region are estimated at
slightly more than Il 000 million tonnes, a figure which dwarfs
the current annual consumption of 4.3 million tonnes. When
production, exports and consumption are projected to 2000, the
region is seen to consume only 7.1 million tonnes while net
exports approach 10 million tonnes.

Coa1 depos i ts
marshalled to
earnings.

are a
ensure

major
energy

resource of the region and can be
independence and foreign exchange

As with other commercial fuels in the SADCC region, there are
ample resources to meet electricity consumption requirements for
the twenty year projection included in the study. When viewed as
a region, the generation capacity of all countries combined far
exceeds the electricity consumption requirements. For 1980, only
17.1 thousand gigawatt hours (GWh) of electricity were consumed
within the region while over 28 thousand GWh were produced. This
abundance of electrical generation capacity is attributable to
the numerous hydroelectric installations and the large number of
potential hydra sites.

The problem with this great potential is that each country may
overbuild generation capacity which would lead to a large
unusable surplus. The establishment of a regional electricity
grid could avoid this problem by enabling countries with an
electricity deficit to purchase from countries with electricity
surpluses.

In terms of commercial fuels, the SADCC countries have a strong
energy resource base. By 1990, the region as a whole will be
producing far more electricity, coal, refined and crude oil than
will be consumed internally.(Table 2)



- viii -

TABLE 2

1990 SADCC-Wide Energy Surpluses
(PJ/Year)

Requirements Production Surplus

Electricity
Coal
Refi ned Oi l
Crude Oi l

98.5
208.4
232.3
245.0

215.2*
478.9
233.2
458.2

116.7
291.3

0.9
213.2

* Maximum output of all hydro and coal facilities

(1 PJ = 1015 joules = .022 million toe = .034 million tce
277.7 GWH)

If appropriate actions are taken, the energy sector within the
SADCC can fire economic growth within the region instead of
dampening it, as is the case in most of the developing world.

However, the case of traditional, biomass fuels is entirely
different. Currently comprising 79 per cent of all energy
consumption, biomass fuels are still expected to compose 70 per
cent of total consumption by the year 2000. While data on
existing wood resources is not extremely reliable, it appears
that the wood resources around settled populations are being
rapidly depleted. This depletion of woodstocks, «biomass
mining» as it is called, willlikely pose serious environmental
and socio-economic problems in the immediate future. Strenuous
pursuit of a three-pronged strategy is necessary to control the
wood depletion problem in all the SADCC countries.

Efforts must be made to improve the thermal efficiency of
fuelwood stoves and appliances, to increase supplies of biomass
resources, and to encourage the identification and dissemination
of appropriate biomass substitutes. All countries in the SADCC
region must pay greater attention to the problems leading to the
inadequate provision of wood supplies for household fuel
requirements.

When the quantity of energy consumed per person is examined, it
can be seen that energy consumption in the SADCC countries is at
a fairly low level. The regional per capita estimate is roughly
850 kg coal equivalent, a figure contrasting sharply with the
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estimate for Sweden (45,000 kg c.e. J and the US (9,000 kg c.e. J.
However, this regional average masks great intra-regional
disparities which range from a low per capita figure for Angola
of about 500 kg c.e. to a high for Swaziland of nearly 1,500 kg
c.e .. By world standards, the SADCC countries generally consume a
small amount of energy on a per capita basis. The per capita
consumption of commercial fuels is even less significant as most
of what is consumed is in the form of traditional biomass-based
fuels.

From a regional perspective, the SADCC countries have sufficient
commercial energy resources to maintain self sufficiency in
petroleum, coal and electricity, but face problems due to local
insufficiencies of fuelwood resources. The critical issue does
not centre on the technical constraints so much as the
institutional, financial and spatial constraints confronting
regional coordination in the energy sector.

Biomass is the people's energy and it dominates the total
physical balance. But energy for the modern sector dominates on
the financial balance sheet. Liquid hydrocarbons figure
predominantly in recurrent accounts and for most SADCC member
states, cause recurring crisis in balance of payments.
Electricity production and consumption dominate the capital
accounts because, with the notable exception of Zimbabwe, there
is little manufacture of machinery. Vet as this volume indicates,
there will be an increasing demand for energy because industrial
development will expand.

Industry is responding to changing conditions in world energy
markets although this rate of change is slow. As SADCC's share of
world manufacturing rises so will their energy requirements in
absolute and relative terms. Oil is currently the preferred
source of energy but a major transition to coal will begin to
occur over the next twenty years. As industrial policy develops
with greater emphasis on increasing the local processing of raw
materials, output mix, the location of production facilities and
technology will change in response to the energy-input costs.

Rises in energy prices, compared to price increases of other
inputs, has changed the economlCS of industrial processing.
However, the transition in output-mix, location and technology is
likely to be slow since the adjustment is to changes in relative
price. Structural adjustment to changes in relative price will be
slow because: '

(aj The national economies of SADCC member countries, for a
variety of reasons, respond slowly to changes in
relative prices,
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the sharp rise in crude oil prices have not been fully
burdened on oil product prices so that industrial
management has not felt the full impact of increases,
and

(c) the importance of commercial fuel consumption in the
household sector (kerosene and gas) limits a policy
formulation which would severely restrict imported
commercial fuels; consequently, industrial management
still assumes a somewhat similar energy-input mix in the
next decade.

As SADCC member countries develop an industrial policy, which
seeks to expand the production of the means of production, more
attention will be given to heavy industry. From historical
experience, it seems that the share of heavy industry in
manufacturing output will rise as industrialisation proceeds. As
this occurs, the manufacturing sector will become more energy
intensive. Although the use of energy is becoming more efficient,
the energy requirements of SADCC member countries will rise as
structural ch ange continues.

Emphasis on energy conservation is quite critical over the next
decade. The basis of this emphasis is that it is better to
conserve a unit of energy than produce an additional unit.
However, efforts to promote conservation measures must be
tempered by an understanding of the problems of industrialisation
in SADCC member countries. Conservation measures are necessary
but, even so, they are unlikely to offset consumption increases 
conservation is onlya parti al solution. Technology transfer to
developing countries is a difficult issue especially when
energy-efficient high technology is under discussion.
Additionally competition for capital investment, particularly for
scarce foreign exchange, between the conflicting claims of
national sectors will not allow rapid replacement of vintage
technologies or rerouting of industrial processing chains. For
successful implemetation of energy conservation, detailed audits
of industrial processes will be necessary to indentify
cost-effective pathways that will decrease the burden of
recurrent expenditure. That, however, remains a pressing task for
the future.

Phil Q'Keefe and Barry Munslow
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l . INTRODUCTI ON

Manufacturing industry uses energy during the transformation of
pleces of nature into particular useful products. To understand
the futureindustrial demand for energy, we examine the economic
structure, historical movement, and possible future development
of the southern African region as a whole, and its individual
constituent countries. Southern Africa is placed in the
geographical context of the growth of African and World industry.
The possible future regional movement of industrial growth is
assessed through comparing "scenarios" resulting from alternative
plans for the development of the region. Projections of economic
and industrial growth provide a range of levels and types of
development which then form a data basis for other kinds of
economic forecasting, such as the demand for energy. This method,
although statistically crude and simple, provides a wayof
understanding possible future developments which is more
believable than even ornate "extensions of existing trends". Also
it can be altered to fit any set of expectations realized in the
course of the actual movement of what promises to be a very
unpredictable real ity, in the volatile region of southern Africa.

Detailed comments on the methods of analysis will be made as the
account proceeds. At the beginning, however, the following
general statement on sources and methods should be made. We have
examined both the statistical publications of the various SADCC
member countries and those of such international agencies as the
United Nations and the World Bank. None of these provides a data
base adequate to the task at hand, nor do the statistics from the
various sources always correspond with, or complement, each
other. Af ter looking at the data for other regions of the world,
we can say that the statistics for the SADCC region as a whole
over the last twenty years, are probably more deficient than for
any other world region, with the exception of lndo-China. (They
are, however, better than the data one might expect from recently
independent, frequently small and poor, and in some cases
war-ravished countries.) Hence, it is extremely difficult to
obtain an accurate survey of existing economic conditions, using
comparable data and covering all the SADCC countries. Future
development is obscured not only by the effects of the world
recession rumbling through the region, but also by continued
economic, social and political upheavals within several SADCC
member countries, and by the instabil ity produced by relations
with nearby South Africa in the region as a whole. If the present
economic structure is obscure, then the future dynamic of events
should be almost analytically invisible.

Faced with such "insurmountable" difficulties some have vlithdrawn
into an academic cocoon, making vague generalizations and
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providing statistical tables replete with n.a.s., dotted lines
etc.. Instead we chose to plunge into the available data, both
quantitative and qualitative, estimate that which we could not
find but needed, lay bare our methods and diverse sources, and
present as full an analysis as possible within the aforementioned
constraints.
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2. INDUSTRY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Before plunging into a detailed study of trends in world and
regional industrial growth, we should pause to consider the
extreme importance of manufacturing industry in the process of
overall development. This will increase our appreciation of what
otherwise would be the dry recital of economic quantities and
trends.

INDUSTRY AND THE STANDARD OF LIVING

Af ter reviewing a series of studies of patterns of industrial
growth, the British economist, R.B.Sutcliffe, (1971, p. 69),
concludes "no major country has yet become rich without having
become i ndus tri al i zed. "* La ter he puts it more full y, "In the
very long run, greater wealth and better living standards under
any political system are closely connected with
industrialization" (Sutcliffe, 1971, p. 70). It is exactly this
connection, which leads economic planners to favour
industrialization in the formulation of development policy.

The conventional arguments usually put forward to support
industrialization are as follows:

1. Industrial
output.

growth creates demand for agricultural

2. Industrial investment is more intercomplementary than
agricultural investment.

3. Industrial growth relieves balance of payments problems.

4. Industrial investment expands savings.

5. Industrial growth diminishes fluctuations and encourages
stability of incomes, tax receipts, and so on.

6. Industrialization increases economic flexibility.

7. Industrial growth expands employment.

Each of these arguments is subject to criticism and
qualifications by Sutcliffe. In some cases the argument is
fallacious for example, there are many exceptions to argument
(7) (expansion of employment) in that there are instances of
rlslng manufacturing output corresponding to falling
manufacturing employment. Vet Sutcliffe's overwhelming conclusion

* Sutcliffe mentions that oil exporting countries may be
exceptions.
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is that, in the long run, these arguments justify the investment
of resources in industry; for him, to argue that a long-term rise
in the standard of living is possib1e without industria1ization
is no more than sentimentalism (Sutc1iffe, 1971, p. 106).

BASIC INDUSTRIES

Whi1e Sutc1iffe establishes the broad relation between industry
and the standard of living, his argument is too general to serve
as a guide to the seleetian of leading industria1 sectars by
deve1opment p1anners . Here the mode l of "bas i c i ndus tri es"
proposed by Thomas seems particu1ar1y suited to the conditions of
the southern African region (Thomas, 1974). For Thomas, material
underdeve10pment in small dependent economies is interpreted as
"involving the dynamie divergence of resource use, ownership, and
productian; and the divergence between domestic demand and the
needs of the population as a whole; in the absence of avibrant
and indigenous techno10gy which can provide an organie basis
within the social system for linking these two processes." His
basic strategy for transforming such economies is to plan the
convergence of domestic resource use and needs in such a way as
to create the basis of an indigenous techno10gy.
Industria1ization, he argues further, involves the spread
throughout an economy of industria1-type techniques of
organization and resource use as part of the strugg1e to make the
10ca1 environment serve the needs of the who1e community. Despite
their complexity of product, industria1ized countries use a very
narrow range of basic materials; indeed, iron and steel and
textiles form the backbone of modern industria1 consumption.
These materials and their products 1ikewise should form the
cornerstone of any industria1ization program. For, if they are
not produced 10ca11y the organic linkages between domestic demand
and domestic output will forever lie abroad, so that the growth
of domestic demand will simp1y resu1t in transferring the bulk of
va1ue added to the outside world. "An effective industrialization
strategy must therefore seek the vertica1 integration of the
demand structure with domestic resource use. This means that the
investment priorities which must override all other priori ties
are the choice of product from this strategic sector of products,
and the intensive use of domestic resources within this sector of
passibilities" (p.196). A vector of industries can be chosen with
input-output data. These industries are characterized by a high
income e1asticity of demand for their products meaning that basic
needs are probab1y being satisfied. Such basic materials
i ndus tri es, 1i ke i ron and stee l, nonferreous meta1s, paper,
petroleum products, chemicals and textiles, have many backward
and forward linkages. Structura1 transformation in any country
requires the domestic production of these basic materials. This
constitutes the necessary conditian for the growth of an
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indigenously oriented technology (i .e., one rooted in the
transformation of domestic resources to serve domestic needs). It
also follows logically that a comprehensive and rational planning
of industrialization must be preceded by a reliable inventory of
a country's natural resources and the establishment of
technological training facilities. Elementaryas these principles
may seem, almost all Third World countries have begun to
"industrialize" without a major attempt at either. Thomas (v/ho is
from Guyana) particularly has in mind here the small countries
which constitute large parts of the Third World (much of Africa,
south east Asia, the Pacific etc.) He critiques the idea that
economies of scale imply large volumes of output and shows that
the machine tool industry, the most necessary component of the
capital goods sector, is a small-scale, labour-intensive activity
which has already been demonstrated to have developed rapidly in
certain areas of the Third World. The other key areas are power
and transportation infrastructure, small scale industries, and
agricultural industries from fertilizers to texiles.

PRODUCTION OF THE MEANS OF PRODUCTION

We stress here the importance of this last point - the role of
the capital goods sector in the process of regional economic
development. Production is the transformation of nature with the
purpose of yielding material objects necessary for the
reproduction of human existence. Economic development essentially
means improving the transformation process, enabling more of
nature to be made into useful products. Two active agents, or
force s of production, are applied to natural resources to yield
such products: first, living human labour; second, means of
production (tools, machines, buildings, infrastructure) which are
the objective results of human labour in the past. Increasing the
quantity and quality of both inputs enables more of nature to be
transformed into a higher economic output. Improving the
education and skill level of living labour enables more efficient
work and higher output. But the historically most significant way
of achieving a transformation in the material standard of living
has undoubtedly been the accumulation of past labour in the
objective form of tools and machines, which vastly increase the
productivity of living labour. It is the application of tools and
machines to agriculture, mining, manufacturing, transport, etc,
which yields the higher output of goods and services which form
the basis of "economic development."

But where do tools and machines come from? Their production first
requires labour beyond the immediate requirements of the
reproduction of the necessities of life, labour which, therefore,
can be invested in improved means of production. But second, this
labour makes tools and machines in the economic activity
"manufacturing industry," or at least in that part of industry
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called the production of producers, or capital goods - the
production, that is, of the means of production. This form of
economic activity has played the historical role of enabling
surplus labour to be made into the tools and machines which
increase the productivity of living labour. Without industry,
surplus labour could not be harnessed into a continuing force for
the transformation of the material conditions of human existence.
We conclude, therefore, that economic development rests
essentially on the production of means of production, the
production by industry of tools and machines which increase the
productivity of labour. Note that this argument differs radically
from Sutcliffe's, and in particular with Thomas's, in that it
argues for the primacy of one part of manufacturing industry in
economic development - the production of means of production.

There are arguments, similar to those made above, that can be
made for all manufacturing industry as a most dynamic part of
economic development. Just to mention one: manufacturing industry
is a form of production occurring within a totally human-made,
environment, hence machines can be applied with more precision,
certainty and effectiveness, and thus output increased more
rapidly, than is the case in agriculture or mining, where only
partly controlled natural factors intercede more forcefully.
Because machines are crucial to economic development, and
machines are generally more effective in manufacturing industry,
this entire sector must playa leading role in economic
development. This, hOl'lever, only strengthens the main argument
made above, that the crucial sector in economic development is
the manufacture of improved means of production. We conclude,
therefore, that industrialization is indeed a necessary component
of any economic development, but that all industries are not
equal. It is precisely the tool and machine-building industries,
most lacking in the Third World, which are in turn the key
instruments in economic development.

Means of production can, of course, be imported from metropolitan
economies which have already undergone a process of accumulation
of past labour in machine form like that described above. Such
importation enables rapid mechanization in countries peripheral
to the world economy. There are, however, major disadvantages to
importing improved means of production, of which only two will be
menti oned here. Fi rs t, the imported mechani zed means wi 11 be
designed primarily for the socio-economic structures of their
countries of origin the phrase "transfer of technology"
inadequately captures this problem. Second, and more important,
both the original cost of imported machinery and transferred
technology, and the continuing costs of repairs and spare parts,
are so high as to place "modernizing" countries into enormous
debt, continually threatening their balances of payments, thus
making precarious the very economic structures founded on
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imported mechanized means of production. Realistically, some
machinery must be imported by a peripheral country. But the aim
of industrialization, as a component of an economic development
policy has to include a primary emphasis on building basic
industries, machinery industries, engineering industries and the
technologies which surround these sectors.

CONCLUSIONS

This chapter outlines the idea that industry is of fundamental
significance to the process of economic transformation in the
Third World. Sutcliffe argues that industry is synonomous with a
high standard of material life. Our view is that while true, this
fails to penetrate to the heart of the matter, which lies in
differentiating between the functions of different types of
industry in transforming the production process. The production
of means of production is the way of using the labour of a
country to increase production in the future. Planning which is
aimed at eradicating the sources of poverty, which lie in the low
productivity of human labour, and the transfer of much of the
value produced by this labour to the First World, must emphasize
developing a certain set of industries. These are Thomas 's basic
industries, those involved in the processing of local resources
into the material basis of the saisfaction of local needs; and
the capital goods industries which make this processing more
efficient. Without these industries, Third World countries must
remain poor, dependent, and therefore, potentially politically
volatile.
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3. SOUTHERN AFRICA IN WORLD INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT

A process of world industrial restructuring became particularly
evident during the 1970s. Together with a sharpened realization
by many of the importance of industry in economic development,
this led to a considerable interest in the future growth of
industry in the "developing countries"* in general and in Africa
particularly. This section reviews the economic tendencies lying
behind some of the major statements on industrialization made by
institutions at a numbe( of scales - international, regional, and
national. It is intended as a guide to current thinking on the
topic of world and regional industrial growth over the next two
decades.

A note of caution on this "current thinking" needs to be made, if
it is to accurately guide planning for industrial development.
The main problem is that the major documents, produced by
agencies such as the United Nations and the Organization of
African Uni ty, are moral declarations by institutions with very
little economic power, hence they tend to be simultaneously
optimistic and unrealistic, lacking in detail as to how the
declared objectives are actually to be attained. Such reports
seem to be written for consumption by a select group of extremely
well paid international experts, using an internal code of verbal
expression and agreed-upon parameters as to what should, and
should not, be said. The reports summarized, which are similar in
structure, content, and style, share the delusion of trying to
create a new material real ity through the passing of morally just
resolutions.

THE LIMA DECLARATION

Even a partial realisation of the fundamental significance of the
role of industry in economic development has focussed liberal and
Third World attention on changing the World distribution of
manufacturing. For the industry shown to be vital in the
achievement of development, has in fact developed extremely
unevenly. In the late 1970s, the developing countries, with 62

* The term "developing countries" should be applied to
countries with economies undergoing development, ie.
producing larger quantities of useful objects per capita.
However, the term is used euphemistically to refer to any
Third World country in conventional discourse. We shall
follow this euphemistic practice in this report, which
summarizes conventional arguments.
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per cent of the World's people, accounted for 9 per cent of
manufacturing. Even if the recent pattern of growth (since 1960)
persists, the figures will change only to 71 per cent and 13.5
per cent by the year 2000 (UNIOO, 1979, p.2). The geographic
imbalance in this vital economic activity lies behind the recent
call of the member states in the United Nations for a "mare
equitable" distribution of world industrial output.

The Second General Conference of the United Nations Industrial
Oevelopment Organization (UNIOO) meeting in Lima, Peru (12-26
March 1975), therefore declared that industry is a dynamie
instrument of growth essential to rapid economic and social
development - hence industrializations should be particularly
promoted in the developing countries. The share of developing
countries in world industrial production, they continued, should
be increased to the maximum possible, but at least to 25 per cent
by the year 2000, implying a growth rate higher than the 8 per
cent recommended in the International Oevelopment Strategy for
the Second United Nations Oevelopment Oecade (1970-1980). They
thought that particular attention should be given to the
development of basic industries steel, chemicals and
engineering which would enable developing countries to
"consolidate" their economic independence. To meet this
objective, the UNIOO conference suggested a plan of action
consisting essentially of the following:

1. Measures of National Scope

Countries should formulate long-term, clearly-defined plans for
integrated industrialization, taking inta account economic and
social structure, and with social justice as a guiding factor
(i.e. an equitable distribution of the benefits of
industrialization). Particular attention should be given to basic
industries, integral industries providing links between
industrial sectors and the building of technology, and iodustries
serving local needs. Encouragement should be given to small,
medium and rural industries fulfilling basic needs.

2. Cooperation Among Oeveloping Countries

At the subregional , regional and interregionallevels, trade in
finished products should be promoted, economic policies
harmonized, and new forms of economic cooperatian searched for.

3. Cooperation Between Oeveloped and Oeveloping Countries

Trade preferences should be expanded, credit granted, and
investment made through a neutral international fund.
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4. The Least Developed Countries

Special measures and a more rapid industrialization are required
if the least developed countries are to attain an "acceptable"
level of economic development.

5. Institutional Arrangements

These include an Industrial Development Board within UNIDO, and
an Industrial Development Fund established through voluntary
contributions to UNIDO (UNIDO, 1975).

The Third General Conference in new Delhi, 1980, held in the
context of a world economic erlS1S and the "uneooperative
attitudes" of some developed countries, re-affirmed this plan.
This conference was marked by disagreement on the part of several
groups of countries. A resolution proclaiming the 1980s as the
Industrial Development Decade for Africa was adopted but not
prominently mentioned in the published summaries of the
Conference (UNIDO, 1980a; 1980b).

ACHIEVING THE LIMA TARGET

Industrial growth was rapid in the 1950s and 1960s, slowed in the
1970s, and in many places revers ed into decline in the early
1980s. In terms of manufacturing output (ISIC 3),* this period of
slower growth corresponds with a period of more rapid shifts in
the geographical distribution of manufacturing value added (MVA),
shown in Figure l.
Since 1968 the developing countries have recorded steady, though
minor, gains in the share of world MVA. When broken down by
regions of the developing world (Table l), it can be seen that
this increasing share has gone mainly to South and East Asia and
Latin America, whilst Africa's share has remained relatively
constant at l per cent of the world MVA or less over the last
twenty years. When broken down by industrial sector, the growth
figures show that outside Asia, most of the developing countries
expanding industrial activities were clasely related to the

* The International Standard Industrial Classification of All
Economic Activities (ISIC), made by the United Nations,
classifies economic activities using a four-digit system. The
first digit refers to major types of economic activity, hence
2 is mining, 3 manufacturing, and 4 electricity and water
supplies. "Industry" is often taken to include ISIC numbers
2, 3 and 4.
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FIGURE 1. Share in world manufacturing value added by
economic grouping, 1960-1980.
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TABLE 1

Share Of Oeveloping Regions In World Manufacturing
Value Added 1960-1980

(Percentage)

South and
Year Africa West Asia East Asia Latin America

1960 0.8 0.4 2.0 5.0
1965 0.8 0.5 2.1 4.8
1970 0.9 0.6 2.2 5.2
1975 0.9 0.7 2.6 6.0

1980 (est. ) 1.0 3.8 6.1

Source: UNI00, Worl d Industry in 1980, p. 31
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processing of natural resources, while the rate of growth in
capital goods industries actually declined in the late 1970s. In
the case of Africa, the production of capital goods is limited to
a few countries; even in these, expansion was slower than
elsewhere in the developing world. Africa's period of most rapid
growth in its share of world MVA was in the late 1960s and early
1970s - especially 1972 and 1973.

Further insights into the process of industrial growth can be
gained by breaking down the developing countries into income
categories (Table 2). The low income countries failed to match
the rates of growth of the developing countries as a whole; by
the mid-1970s manufacturing accounted, on average, for 13.8 per
cent of their gross domestic products (GDPs), compared with 19.2
per cent of the GDPs of all developing countries, and 28.1 per
cent of the GDPs of developed market economies.

UNIDO Scenarios of Future Industrial Growth

To assess the prospects for achieving the Lima target, UNIDO
exami ned three "scenari os II of future gro~lth, whi ch are compared
with historical trends established in the period 1960-1975.
During the period 1960-1975, GDP grew by 4.9 per cent per annum
ln the developed countries, and 5.7 per cent in the developing
countries, while MVA grew by rates of 6.0 per cent and 7.4 per
cent respectively (Table 3).

In the UNIDO "historical scenario", gro~lth rates are assumed to
be similar to the historical rates. In the "Lima scenario", GDP
is assumed to grow at 1 percentage point below the historical
rates in the developed countries, and at 2 percentage points
higher in the developing countries. The "high grm'/th scenario"
distinguishes between: developing countries with exceptional
growth in the past, assumed only to maintain this pace in the
future; and the remaining developing countries, which realize a 2
percentage point increase in their rate of GDP growth. UNIDO then
uses these scenarios to calculate the future share of MVA in the
developed and developing countries as wholes (Table 3), and in
regions of the developing countries (Figure 2). GDP and MVA per
capita figures, according to the three scenarios, are given in
Tables 4A, 4B, and 4C. Note the implications for Africa of all
scenarios, even the most optimistic. By 2000, regional per capita
GDP would be less than half the average for all developing
countries, while MVA would be a little more than a quarter.

A later study by UNIDO used a Lima Development Objective (LIDO)
model of economic development to the year 2000, under two further
scenarios (UNIDO, 1981a). The reference scenario assumed: a
growth rate of GDP in the developed countries of 6.0 per cent per
year; achieving the Lima target for regional shares of world MVA
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TABLE 2

Growth Rate Of Manufacturing Value Added (MVA) In 85
Developing Countries By Income Group, 1960-1975

Country
Income Group

Low

Lower Middle

Intermedi ate
Middle

Upper Middle

High

Cons tant Annua l Group
Growth Rate of Popula-

GNP/Capita MVA for the ti on i n
(1975 dollars) Group (%) 1975 (%)

<265 5.2 56.7

265-520 7.1 16.4

521-1,075 8.6 17.3

1,076-2,000 7.3 7.9

>2,000 8.3 1.6

No. of
Countries
in Group

26

21

21

10

7

Source: UNIDO, World Industry since 1960, p.39.
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TABLE 3

Growth Rates Of GOP And MVA, Actual And Implied
By Three UNIOO Scenarios

Economic
Grouping

Oeveloped
Countri es

Oeveloping
Countri es

Implied by Scenario, 1975-2000
Actual 1960-1975 Historical Lima High Growth

GOP t~VA GOP MVAa GOP MVAa GOP MVAa

4.9 6.0 5.6b 5.7 4.6c 4.9 4.6c 4.9

5.7 7.4 6.8b 8.0 8.8d 10.5 8.2e 10.1

NOTES: a - derived from equations based on assumptions about growth of GOP;

b - higher than historical rates because high-growth countries become more
important;

c - assumed at 1% below historical average;

d - assumed 2% above historical average;

e - assumed 2% above historical average for all countries except those defined as
having exceptional historical growth, which are assumed to grow at their
historical rates.

Source: UNIOO, World Industry since 1960, p.54.
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FIGURE 2. Share (percentage) of the economic groupings in world
manufacturing va1ue added 1975 and as imp1ied by three
scenarios for the year 2000.
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TABLE 4

UNIDO Forecasts Of GDP And MVA In 1975 And 2000 Using Three Scenarios
(I970 U.S. Dollars)

A. HISTORICAL SCENARIO

GDP/Capita MVA/Capita

Country Group or Region 1975 2000 1975 2000

Developed Countries 2,671 8,581 861 2,919
Developing Countries 266 738 51 196

Africa 183 315 24 51
South and East Asia 156 549 25 124
Latin America 675 1,595 164 548
West Asia 509 1,661 80 341

B. LIMA SCENARIO

Developed Countries 6,773 2,392
Developing Countries 1,170 345

Africa 503 101
South and East Asia 865 222
Latin America 2,540 944
West Asia 2,624 591

C. HIGH-GROWTH SCENARIO

Developed Countries 6,773 2,392
Developing Countries 1,023 311

Africa 482 96
South and East Asia 647 168
Latin America 2,540 944
West Asia 2,214 550

Source: UNIDO, World Industry since 1960, pp. 57-59.
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by the year 2000 (Figure 3); and certain assumptions about trade
balances. This produced the regional growth rates in the various
economic sectors shown in Table 5. Note that African
manufacturing would have to grow by 9.4 per cent per year to
achieve the Lima target of 2 per cent of the world MVA by 2000.
This implies massive changes in the sectoral shares of the
various regional economies - in the case of Africa, agriculture
would decline from 31.8 per cent of GDP in 1975 to 18.8 per cent
in 2000, while manufacturing, which accounted for 11.4 per cent
of GDP in 1975, would have to rise to 18.9 per cent. Mining would
decline slightly in relative significance (from 10.5 per cent in
1975 to 7.4 per cent in 2000).

The LIDO model was also used to analyze trends resulting from the
lower levels of economic performance which emerged in the
developed countries in the mid and late 19705. Hence in a second
scenario for the Third United Nations Development Decade
(1980-1990), the annual rate of growth of GDP was set at only 3.5
per cent in the period 1975-1980, for the 1980-1990 decade it was
set at 3.7 per cent, and for the decade 1990-2000 GDP was assumed
to average 3.9 per cent growth each year for the developed
countries. Growth rates based on the experiences of the
developing countries in the period 1972-1977 were also
introduced: the equivalent rates we re 1975-1980, 6.2 per cent;
1980-1990, 7.4 per cent; and in 1990-2000 a rate sufficient to
reach the Lima targets was assumed, that is 8.4 per cent per
annum. The effect is to shift the main period of growth of
manufacturing in the developing countries from the 19805, when it
would have to be 8.] per cent per annum, to the 19905, when it
would have to rise to the very high rate of 10.2 per cent. Given
the continued slow growth of the world economy in the 19805, this
latter LIDO model is simultaneously more realistic, in that it
mirrors contemporary economic events, yet unrealistic, in that
the growth rate in GDP for the developing countries in the 19905
would have to be more than one-third higher than the rate
actually achieved in the 1970's. According to this "realistic"
model, the structure of the various regions economies would be
that shown in Figure 4 by the year 2000. Note that even so,
Africa would still have considerably less of its GDP made up by
manufacturing (17.3 per cent) than the average for all developing
countries (25.2 per cent), and far less than the industrialized
countries (32.7 per cent).

INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT IN AFRICA

We can now begin to narrow the focus of discussion from the world
scale down to the regional and sub-regional scales. The role of
African countries as providers of mined raw materials and
semi-processed minerals is well known. More recently there has
been an upsurge in interest in manufacturing industries not
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FIGURE 3. Regional shares in world manufacturing value
added.
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FIGURE 4. Sectoral percentage share in total value added
for the year 2000.
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directly processing local raw materials for export. Here we will
first summarize the current state of manufacturing industry in
Africa, before presenting the thinking of regional institutions
on the prospects for industrialization.

Manufacturing Industry in Africa

Manufacturing output per capita in Africa is the lowest in the
Third World. And, of the manufacturing which does exist, 85 per
cent takes place in only one-third of the African countries, with
three countries being outstanding - Egypt, Nigeria, and Ivory
Coast. Manufacturing in Africa grew at an average annual rate of
6.5 per cent during the 1970s (Table 6), with the highest rates
in North and West Africa, and the lowest in Central and Eastern
Africa (in the U.N. classification, Eastern Africa includes most
of the SADCC countries). This growth did not, however, produce
structural change. African industry remains largely
undiversified, dominated by light industries (which account for
68 per cent of MVA), and largely based on agriculture. As a
recent United Nations report concludes "Africa remains by far the
least industrialized region in the World" (U.N. Economic
Commission for Africa, 1981, p. Il).

In an attempt to remedy this situation, African countries
resorted to various industrialization strategies and policies in
the 1970s, of which import substitution was most widespread. This
policy is usually interpreted as having had mixed success. It has
satisfactorily filled the consumer goods sector in some
countries, but elsewhere hs created high cost enterprises with
excess capacity, low levels of demand for labour, yet making
expensive products. Also as a result of concessions to import
substitution programmes and the use of capital intensive methods,
imports of capital goods rose faster than GDP in many countries
(see the earlier theoretical discussion of this). Hence, savings
made in import substitution are offset by a drain of scarce
foreign exchange spent on capital goods imports.

OAU Monrovia Declaration and Lagas Plan of Action

Against this
declarations
countries.

background the
of commitment

OAU has produced the following
to industrialization in African

The 16th ordinary session of the Organization of African Unity
(OAU) held in Monrovia, Liberia in 1979 declared a commitment to
"national and collective self-reliance in economic and social
development for the establishment of a new international order"
(OAU, 1980, p. l). The main principles of development were stated
to be self-sufficiency, regional economic integration, and an
economic growth which uses Africa's resources to meet the needs
of its people. A plan of action consistent with these goals was
adopted at a second assembly in Lagas, Nigeria in 1980.
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TABLE 6

Growth Of Manufacturing In Africa 1970-1979 By Regions

Average Annual Rates of Growth
1970-75 1975-79 1970-79

North Afri ca 5.0 9.7 7.1
West Africa 8.6 8.9 8.7
Central Africa 2.1 2.0 2.0
East Africa 5.2 3.2 4.3

TOTAL
"Developing Africa" 5.7 7.5 6.5

Source: U.N. Economic Commission for Africa, Survey of
Economic and Social Conditions in Africa 1979-1980,
Part I, p.56.
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In the Lagos plan of action, a major role was given to
industrialization because of its impact on meeting the basic
needs of the population and ensuring economic integration and
societal modernization hence the period 1980-1990 was
proclaimed Industrial Oevelopment Oecade in Africa. The
industrial base, it was argued, must be designed to contribute
to:

(1) the satisfaction of basic needs;

(2) the exploitation of local natural resources;

(3 ) the creation of jobs;

(4) the establishment of a base for developing other
economic sectors;

(5) the promotion of technological progress;

(6) the modernization of society.

By harmonizing development activities, ensuring that optimal use
is made of the limited resources, the plan argued that industrial
cooperation creates conditions conducive to regional and
sub-regional collective self-reliance, while also strengthening
the effort of each particular country.

This last theme, of planning for the collective industrialization
of Africa based on the concept of self-reliance, emerges as
perhaps the main theme running through a list of long, medium,
and short term objectives. The long term development strategy
involves a commitment to Africa's achieving 2 per cent of world
industrial production by 2000 in accordance with the Lima target.
The medium term objective is 1.4 per cent of world industrial
production by 1990, with self-sufficiency in basic needs sectors
such as food, building materials, clothing and energy. And the
short-term objective of l per cent of world industrial production
by 1985 stresses basic industries essential for self-reliance,
since these produce inputs for other sectors. The basic
industries referred to are food and agro-industries, building,
metallurgical, mechanical, electrical, chemical, forest and
energy industries.

A list of requirements, which would have to be met to achieve
these objectives, is then drawn up at the national, regional and
international scales. This list is too long to reproduce here.
Essentially, however, it stresses the following:

l. National level an industrialization policy with an
accompanying array of policies for manpower training, mineral
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prospecting, the establishment of research and financial
institutions, monitoring transnational corporations, using
local surpluses for locally owned development, and a stress
on small and medium sized industries.

2. Regional level the theme of intra-African industrial
cooperatian is spel led out in terms of regional plans and
institutions, priority to multi-national industrial projects,
and the promotion of intra-regional trade.

3. International level this involves various kinds of
relations with other developing countries, such as financial
arrangements with oil-exporting countries, and joint action
relative to the developed countries to achieve industrial
redeplayment at the world level. The African countries see
themselves as owed a "massive and appropriate contributian by
the developed countries to the development of the African
continent". This is seen as the conditian for the continued
development of the advanced countries also, and the
preservation of world peace (OAU, Ministerial Committee on
Industrialization, 1980, p. 7).

INDUSTRIAL AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT IN SOUTHERN AFRICA

In this section, World Bank data on the industrial structure and
development of Southern Africa is presented, briefly commented on
(a fuller description is provided in chapter 4), and used as
background to a summary and critique of the SADCC Regional
Industrial Plan.

Table 7 presents the main economic indicators collected by the
World Bank for the SADCC member countries, from which SADCC
regional total figures and weighted averages have been produced.*
We can make the following general statements based on the data
presented. Despite its considerable internal national and local
variations, the SADCC region can be characterized as definitely
low income, with an average 1980 gross national product (GNP) per
capita of $362** (the average GNP for all low income countries
being $230 p.a.), and an income growth rate only 60 per cent that
for low income countries in the period 1960-1980. Much of the
reason for this latter tendency can be attributed to the SADCC

* Figures for Botswana and Swaziland are not repor ted in the
annual World Development Reports from which the table is
derived.

** All dollar signs refer to U.S. dollars unless noted.
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TABLE 7

World Bank Economic Indicators For The SADCC Countries

Country

Population
Mid
19BO
I'Hl1 ions

GNP ( Capita
Av. Annual

1980 Growth
$ 1960-80

%

GOP

Millions
Of Dollars
1960 1980

GOP

AV.Annual
Growth Rate
1960-70 1970-80

% %

Av.Annual
Growth Rate
Of Indus try

1970-80
%

Angola 7.1
lesotho 1.3
Malawi 6.1
Mozambique 12.2
Tanzania 18.7
Zambia 5.8
Zimbabwe 7.4

All above
Countries (SAOCC) 58.6

low- Incorne
Countries Ex. 51l.0
China & India

Hiddle [ncome
Countries-Dll 642.0
Irnporting

Industri al
"Market" 714.4
Economies

470 -2.3 690 2500 4.8 -9.2
420 6.1 30 250 5.2 7.9
230 2.9 170 1420 4.9 6.3
230 -0.1 830 2360 4.6 -2.9
280 1.9 550 4350 6.0 4.9
560 0.2 680 3790 5.0 0.7
630 0.7 780 3640 4.3 1.6

362* 0.6* 3730 18310 4.9* 0.6*

230 1.0 4.3 3.5

1580 4.1 5.9 5.6

10320 3.6 5.1 3.2

-3.9
8.2
7.0

-5.6
1.9
0.1
1.8

0.7*

3.2

6.6

3.1

t1mufacturing Ql)ss D::rrestic Value f!t:Ided In Distribution of l"anufacturing Energy Erergy Prod
%CD!' fW.~al Investrrent f"anufacturing ValtJed !'ddod 1977-1979 Cms/ ÄV.PmuaI
Fonred ifC>ltl1 1>5 Of CD!' (Millions 1975 Fcxx:l Textiles f'ach/---oi3ii- Otter Copita Crorlth Rate
By l'anuf % IlJllars) & & Trans icals I'envf K.coal eq;iv %

OJJntry 198) 1970-00 1960 198) 1970 1979 Jlgric Clothing EQJip 1979 1950-74 1974-79

IngJla 3 -12.0 12 9 158 82 2Cl3 35.5 -2.4
lesotho 5 9.0 2 30 5 9
MaliMi 13 6.7 10 12 56 99 51 12 37 70 6.9
tbzamique 9 -5.8 10 10 246 124 48 14 6 32 139 3.2 60.0
Tanzania 9 3.6 14 22 190 273 34 23 9 4 30 53 10.6 10.4
laTbia 17 0.4 25 23 275 324 16 17 Il 13 43 llS8 5.1
Zirrbatwe 25 2.8 23 18 519 749 22 18 9 10 41 791 2.5 -3.1

All rbJ,e
OJJntries (Si'OCC) l4' 1.3* 19' 18' 1449 1760 26* 17* 10* 10* 37' 265* 8.7* 4.8'

lrw-Incare
CDuntries Ex. 10 3.6 Il 15 129 9.5 6.8
Olina & India

Mickfle Incme
Countries-Oil 23 6.2 21 27 13&3 6.5 3.8
Irrporting

Industria1 r"arket
ECOOOTIies 17 5.9 21 1J 7293 3.3 1.1

lhtes

FopJlation figJres are basical1y lR'1 estimates for rnid 1~; eN' p?r capita rreasvres total d:rrestic and foreign ootpJt c1airred by resid=nts of a country divired by
1900 JX.lIXllation; ccrrparable figlJres for Eotswana are: PJPUlation - 0.8 millions, (lP/Capita - S720 and s"/aziland 0.5 millions and $650.

CD!' - Gross O::rrestic prodxt rreasures total final OIJtpJt of gxxls and services within a country's territory. usually at factor rost. Ql:wt.h rates calculated fraTI
constant price series. SMX:C avef(~ges VRighted by CDPs in 1950 (lSfJO-70) and lSBJ (1970-00). tndustrial s-ectDr ccrrprises mining, rmnufacturing, construc:tion and
electricity.

G-Dss cbrestic irwest.rrent consists of OlJtlays for additions to fixed assets plus net valLE of inventory changes. sux:c averages ~ighted by CDPs in 1~ and 193),

Classification of mmJfacturing if)(jjstries is in accord with UN International Standard fndistrial Classification of All Econcmic Pctivities (lSIC), fo:x1 and
agriOJlture carprise {SIC t"ajor GUJPS 3U, 313 and 314; Textiles and clothing 321-324; t>'achinery and transPJrt eqJiprent 382-3&1; Cfanicals 351-352; Q"tter
rranufacturiflg is IstC Vajor Division 3 less all th2 aW:e.

Erergy refers to camercial energy and d::€s lUt ioclude fire-.o:xi and other traditional fl121s. s.nocc average for energy coosurption i'Righted by p:JfXllations of
countries 1979, gn:wth rates hl':'ighted by energy coosurption 1979,

* '" i'Righted average.

"ror(e, ,hrld Bank, \brld [l,veloprent Repxt 1981, pp. 132-147, 184-11n; World [l,veloprent Rep:Jrt, 1982, PI'- 1l0-123.
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region experiencing a particularly slow rate of economic growth
in the war-torn years of the 19705, for in the 19605 its growth
rate in GDP was slightly above that for the low income countries
of the world.

The SADCC region is slightly more industrialized than other low
income countries, and a little more industrialized than Africa in
general. The region's industry grew more slowly than the average
during the 19705, due in part to a reduced rate of investment in
the SADCC economies, and due in part also to the destruction of
industrial production by war-related events especially in Angola
and Mozambique. In terms of the distribution of industry between
types, most countries are dominated by the processing of mineral
and agricultural raw materials and by the textile-related
industries, with only Zimbabwe, Zambia and Tanzania possessing
moderately diversified manufacturing covering a wide range of
products.

Average energy consumption in the region is relatively high
considering the average income; this can be attributed partly to
energy consumption ln Zambia and Zimbabwe related to the
processing of mineral raw materials. In general, therefore, the
table indicates a low-income, partly industrialized region, with
a recent record of patchy and quite slow industrial growth.

THE SADCC REGIONAL INDUSTRIAL PLAN, 1981-1982

In the light of the above data we can examine the existing SADCC
regional industrial development plan.

A regional industrial plan was prepared in 1981 by the Government
of the United Republic of Tanzania in consultation with
representatives of the member countries of SADCC. This plan was
an application of objectives discussed at a 1980 SADCC
ministerial meeting in Zimbabwe. These were:

l. To reduce dependence on imports of industrial goods and
inputs;

2. In particular to reduce dependence on South Africa;

3. To increase the size of the industrial sector both
national ly and regionally;

4. To increase the scope and diversity of the industrial
sectors;

5. To increase national and regional inter-industry
linkages making industrial activityas a whole more
integrated and self-reliant.
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The resulting plan was approved at the SADCC conference held at
Blantyre, Malawi in November 1981, with a further presentation on
possible projects prepared by Tanzania in March, 1982.*

The 1981 Regional Industrial Plan essentially consists of five
parts:

1. Priority Industrial Project Areas.

The plan puts priority on industrial projects which satisfy the
basic needs of the people in the areas of food, clothing,
housing, health care, water and power supply, transport and
education. Each of the "project areas" have sectors of associated
production, of which priority should be given to food and
agro-industries, building materials, metals, engineering,
chemicals and forest-based industries.

2. Promotion of Industry by Regional Trade.

The plan suggests that many of the imports from South Africa can
be met by trade with the SADCC region, which in addition would
result in better utilisation of existing industrial capacity and
enhance the viability of industrial projects presently beyond any
one nation's capability.

3. Regional Development of Minimum-Needs Industries.

Based on parts and 2, an action plan for the regional
development of minimum-needs industries is suggested, based on
existing resources and capacities, regionallinkages in
intermediate products, and small and medium industries in all
countries.

4. Core Industries.

In the longer term, there is a need to develop core industries
making basic fertilizers, pesticides, pharmaceuticals, steel,
etc. using the abundant resources of the region.

5. Modalities for Implementation.

Implementation of the main elements of the plan necessitates the
following "modalities" trade plans and payment mechanisms,

* These projects were presented in Maseru, in 1983, but
response from the donor community suggest that industry is
seen as the arena of private capital rather than arid.
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feasibility studies for each project area, project studies for
core industries, input provision and programme support by
concerned agencies. Implementation of the regional plan for
industrialisation 1S to be entrusted to the SADCC Sub-Committee
of Industrial Coordination, subject to direction by the SADCC
Ministerial Meeting.

Summary and Critique

The SADCC regional industrial plan uses basic needs and the
desire for independence from South Africa as guides to regional
industrial development planning. In the short term, minimum-needs
industries based on existing resources are suggested, while in
the longer term primary industries are envisaged. In a very
general way, methods are suggested for implementing these
projects.

We can find little to criticize in these objectives, in part
because there is very little there. The main problem with the
SADCC Regional Industrial Plan, as presently constituted, is its
limited scope and lack of complexity. Apart from production
statistics, the actual plan consists of just a few pages of text
in the available versions, and much of that is extremely vague.
One cannot go from vaguely-stated, general objectives, to exact
"modalities for implementation" (like feasibility studies) in one
leap. Instead, "intermediate" questions, such as sources of
capital, ownership and other institutional systems, have to be
addressed. It is exactly these questions which are the most
difficult to resolve in meetings between countries with varying
political orientations; but resolved they must be if planning is
to be realistic.

CONCLUSION

The theme of the great importance of industrialization for
economic development has been stressed byarange of
institutions, from the United Nations, to the Organization of
African Uni ty, to SADCC itself. There has been no shortage of
declarations of the need to stimulate industrial growth to fill
the basic needs of low-income people and to provide the paid
employment that underdeveloped countries so obviously lack. The
plans formulated, however, tend to be long on exhortation and
short on concrete methods. By avoiding the politically sensitive
areas of capital availability and ownership, or more generally
the social relations encompassing industrial production,
transnational and intergovernmental institutions have managed to
promulgate "plans" with which everyone can agree. Agreeing on the
need to industrialize, however, can be likened to agreeing with
the need for motherhood. It is exactly the politically sensitive
issues of the social relations of production, the class ownership
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of surplus, and the size and mode of investment of capital, which
must be addressed for a truly realistic industrial development
planning.
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4. THE ECONOMIC STRUCTURE OF THE SADCC REGION

This chapter provides a more detailed review of the national
economies and industrial structures of the individual SADCC
member countries and of the southern African region as a whole,
as a prelude to making projections of future economic
development. Two types of information on economic structures have
been gathered.

First, detailed empirical, and largely qualitative, studies of
each national economy were made. These detailed studies covered
the historical economic development of the country, its natural
resources and infrastructure, its industry (i.e., mining and
manufacturing), and the prospects for future development. These
were used as guides to the briefer, regional discussion contained
in this chapter. Second, we collected a series of statistics,
primarily based on the World Bank's World Tables, on the recent
histories of production in the various countries (World Bank,
1980). These we re used to quantitatively analyze the overall
structures of the various national economies, and that of the
SADCC region as a whole. More detailed statistics were gathered
on the specific area of manufacturing, as this is the main focus
of this part of the project. An effort was made to provide a
statistical series covering all countries (exept Namibia) in a
comparable way that is, providing more or less the same
information, in the same units, for each country and for the
region as a whole. While flawed in several respects, the data we
provide are probably superi or to those already collected by SADCC
and published in SADCC Industrial Cooperation (SADCC 1981 and
1982), and to the World Bank data presented in table 7 of chapter
3.

STRUCTURE OF THE GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT.

Here we will present data analyzing the GDPs of the various
member countries over twenty years*. Estimates were made of the
GDP in 1980. For all except Angola and Mozambique, the primary
source is the World Bank tables (World Bank, 1980); for Angola
and Mozambique, more diverse sources we re used, and the figures
are much less reliable and less comparable with the data for the
other SADCC countries. All figures are in constant values, using
1970 as the base year. A summary of the statistical methodology
is provided in Appendix I.

* We did not find a consistent source of data on Namibia.
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The statistical work began with the best estimates available of
the structures of the GO Ps of the SADCC member countries between
1960 and 1980. Summaries of these data, in local currencies, are
given in Appendix II. Two entirely different sets of figures are
given in each table: first GDP by sector in constant currencies
for representative years; second the average of the annual growth
rates for each year between 1965 and 1980. Note that the second
set of data do not refer to growth rates between the 1965 and the
1980 values given in the table, but are averages of the growth
rates in all the years between these two dates. For the method
used to estimate growth rates in Angola and Mozambique see
Appendix I.

In tables 8-12 of this chapter, the data are presented somewhat
differently. The data from Appendix II have been converted into
U.S. dollars at the 1970 exchange rate, and combined into the
four main sectors of Agriculture, Manufacturing, Mining and other
Sectors, together with total GDPs for the various countries and
for the SAOCC region.*

Agriculture

Agriculture is the dominant economic activity of the southern
African region in terms of employment; and also by contribution
to regional GDP, which presentlyamounts almost to one quarter
(22.4 per cent) of the total product (table 8). This economic
activity is characterized by an extreme dualism between the
peasant sector, using traditional techniques, and the plantation
sector, using modern techniques, and occupying the most fertile
lands. The main food crops in the former sector are maize, rice,
cassava, sweet potatoes, sorghum and cattle. Export crops are
grown by both peasant farmers and plantations - the main ones
being coffee, tobacco, sugar cane, cotton, sisal, palm oil, tea,
cashew nuts, and beef cattle. Extreme fluctuations in world
prices make agricultural incomes derived from exports extremely
precarious - for example, palm oil had a price of $1,282 per ton
in 1974 and $669 per ton in 1976 (in constant dollars), while
tea's price varied from 443 cents per kilogram in 1977 to 259
cents in 1980 (again in constant dollars). By comparison, the
price of steel, which can be used to represent imports from the
First World, varied only between $420 and $520 a ton (constant
dollars) over the entire period between 1953 and 1980. Even so,
agriculture managed a real growth rate of about 4 per cent a year

* These tables contain estimates of GDP totals and growth rates
for Angola and Mozambique, the latter based mainly on
comparisons with other SADCC countries-see Appendix I.
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TABLE 8

Economic Structure Of SADCC Region 1960-1980 -- Agriculture

Country

Angola
Botswana
Lesotho
Malawi
Mozambique
Swazi l and
Tanzania
Zambia
Zimbabwe

SADCC Region

Contribution to GDP in millions of 1970 Average of
U. S. Doll ars Annual Growth

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 Rates 1965-1980

n.a. n.a. (200) (75) (150) (4.0%)
24 18 28 50 (56) 8.8%
31 34 24 37 (36) 2.1%

113 139 151 194 (246) 3.7%
n. a. n.a. (200) (200) (190) (4.0%)

11 27 29 41 (42) 4.4%
398 396 473 589 (819) 5.4%
130 217 183 227 218 1.4%
160 179 214 298 295 2.6%

n.a. n.a. 1502 1711 2052 4.0%

Source: Appendix Ilusing 1970 conversion rates to U.S.dollars.
Our own estimates for Angola, Mozambique, and most 1980 figures.

( ) = Estimates
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between 1965 and 1980 in the region as a whole. Tanzania, with 40
per cent of the regional agricultural GDP does not dominate
southern African agricultural productian because most of this
agriculture is low value-added peasant productian.

A rich band of mineral-bearing ores stretches through the center
of the region from Botswana to Zambia and Zaire. This band
contains copper, gold, chrome, cobalt, lead, zinc, nickel, iron
ore, diamonds and asbestos, while coal deposits are found in
various regional locatians and mined extensively in the Wankie
area of southwestern Zimbabwe. A second major deposit is the oil
field on the Cabinda coast of northern Angola. Traditionally
these minerals have been mined by transnational corporations 
thus in 1980 all the major mines in Zimbabwe were foreign-owned
(Stoneman, 1981); however, parti al or full nationalizations have
occurred in certain countries since the late 1960s and earl y
1970s. Presently, mining accounts for 12.4 per cent of the
regional GDP, a decline from 1970 when it accounted for 13.5 per
cent (table 9). The average annual growth between 1965 and 1980
was 2.6 per cent a year, the slowest of any sector. This is
because mining in the region is dominated by Zambia, with 49 per
cent of the total in 1980, and Zambian mining declined at an
average rate of 1.5 per cent a year between 1965 and 1980. The
other main mining countries are Angola, with a rapidly increasing
petroleum productian, and Zimbabwe, whose diverse mineral and
coal production has increased steadily over the last two decades.
The extreme volatility of mining is shown by national growth
rates which varied between +33.5 per cent a year, to -10.1 per
cent a year between 1965 and 1980.

Manufacturing.

At the end of the colonial period the countries of southern
Africa found themselves with three main types of manufacturing
industry: raw material processing industries based on the
minerals and agricultural products of the region; consumer goods
industries largely for the European settler populations; and
small capital goods industries, like an iron and steel rolling
mill in Mozambique. These industries were extremely unevenly
developed in geographic space. Within countries, a few urban
centres accounted for most manufacturing capacity-thus Maputo and
Beira accounted for two-thirds of Mozambique's industry. Between
countries, unevenness resulted from the inclusion of several
SADCC countries in colonially imposed federations of nations 
thus Tanzania had been used as a market periphery by Kenyan
industry so that at independence only 4 per cent of its GDP came
from manufacturing.
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TABLE 9

Economic Structure Of The SADCC Region 1960-1980 -- Mining

Country

Angola
Botswana
Lesotho
Malawi
Mozambique
Swaziland
Tanzania
Zambia
Zimbabwe

SADCC Region

Contribution to GDP in millions of 1970 Average of
U. S. Do11 ars Annual Growth

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 Rates 1965-1980

n. a. n.a. (133) (100) (250) (10.0%)
O O 9 12 (46) 33.5%
O l l 2 (10) 17.4%
O O O O (O) 0.0%

n. a. n.a (70) (50) (100) (4.0%)
6 9 13 8 (7) 4.6%

18 21 15 9 (6 ) -10.1%
616 648 648 434 559 -1.5%

62 74 95 118 160 5.2%

n. a. n. a. 984 732 1138 2.6%

Source: Appendix Ilusing 1970 conversion rates to U.S. dollars. Our own estimates
for Angola, Mozambique, and most 1980 figures.

( ) = Estimates
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As shown by table 10, manufacturing in the region, presently
accounts for 14 per cent of GDP, is growing quite rapidly (at 6.2
per cent a year between 1965 and 1980) tending to confirm our
earlier arguments on the potential of this sector to lead
economic development. The region is dominated by Zimbabwe with 38
per cent of the total manufacturing GDP. The size of Zimbabwe's
manufacturing is accounted for in part by the large white settler
community, which reached a peak of 278,000 high income people in
1975. In part, it is the result of unique historical events and a
series of state policies. Manufacturing in Zimbabwe grew most
rapidly in three periods. First, during World War II the demand
for Zimbabwean raw materials, yet absence of British manufactured
products, provided a stimulative environment for the growth of
infant industries,subsequently protected by tariff barriers
erected in 1946. Second, the federation of Rhodesia and Nyasaland
formed as part of British colonial policy in 1954, provided
region-wide markets which stimulated growth in the more advanced
manufacturing sector of (then) Southern Rhodesia. Third, the
Unilateral Declaration of Independence in 1965, made necessary
state controlover foreign exchange and the repatriation of
profits, leading in turn to the rapid growth of
import-substitution industries.

Zimbabwe's industry produces intermediate and capital goods as
I'/ell as consumer goods. Since 1964 growth in metals and metal
products has been substantial. Zimbabwe's metal products
industries are now the most balanced and developed in independent
sub-Saharan Africa. The steel plant at Redcliffe produces the
total domestic demand for steel sections, with steel alloys and
stainless steel, however, being imported. ZISCO (Zimbabwe Iron &
Steel Corporation) is a source of inputs to other subsectors
(e.g., metal products, engineering, transport) with agricultural
implements, construction materials, mining implements, industrial
machines, vehicle bodies, and spare parts being produced.
Development of the metals and metals products sub-sectors was a
primary goal of the post-UDI industrial strategy; from 1967-1976
29 per cent of total fixed capital in manufacturing went to the se
sub-sectors (Wield, 1981).

The cansumer gaods industries are also of a considerable size.
For example, domestic textile production is now sufficient for
the local market and is geared also for export (primarily to
South Africa). This industry is also well integrated as
Zimbabwean cotton is used and the textiles, in turn, go into the
production of domestic and industrial products of all kinds.
Zimbabwe produces a wide range of consumer goods (e.g., footwear,
clothing, soap, detergents, furniture, paper, beer, I'/ine,
cigarettes, tea, coffee, pins and needles, etc.). The Smith
regime was successful in advancing import substitution
manufacturing of consumer goods for the elite, as well as the
mass market.
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TABLE 10

Economic Structure Of SADCC Region 1960-1980 -- Manufacturing

Country

Angola
Botswana
Lesotho
Malawi
Mozambique
Swazil and
Tanzania
Zambia
Zimbabwe

SADCC Region

Contribution to GDP in millions of 1970 Average of
U. S. Doll ars Annual Growth

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 Rates 1965-1980

n.a n.a. (160) (80) (150) (10.0%)
3 6 5 13 (11) 8.8%
O 1 1 3 (3) 10.6%

11 24 38 53 (74) 7.6%
n.a. n.a. (125 ) (115) (150) (6.0%)

2 5 14 24 (29) 11.1%
36 66 116 149 (161) 5.7%
48 106 179 293 216 4.8%

150 237 297 417 482 5.4%

n.a. n. a. 935 1147 1276 6.2%

Source: Appendix Ilusing 1970 conversion rates to U.S. dollars. Our own estimates
for Angola, Mozambique, and most 1980 figures.

( ) = Estimates
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Although Zimbabwe produces a wide range of manufactured goods,
there is some concentration. For example, of the 33 industrial
groups listed in the census of production, 6 groups accounted for
52.9 per cent of the gross output (in value) in 1979. In order of
importance ( per cent of gross output) these groups were:

l. Non-ferrous and iron and steel basic industries 12.9%

2. Cotton ginning, spinning, weaving, finishing
textiles, and carpets 10.0%

3. Metal products, machinery, and other equipment
except electric vehicles 9.1%

4. Slaughtering and processing of beef 7.5%

5. Dairy and other food products 7.2%

6. Grain mi 11 products and animal feeds 6.2%

These figures also reveal the strength of the manufacturing
sector's various backward linkages into the agriculture sector.

There is a substantial degree of spatial concentration of
industry here as well. Harare and Bulawayo produce 70 per cent of
total value added in manufacturing ~lith Kwe Kwe and Redcliffe
accounting for another 10 per cent. A primary goal of the new
government is to spatially diversify Zimbabwe's industry.

Other Sectors

Other sectors of the economy include construction, utilities,
transport and, most importantly, trade and finance and public
administration and defence. These sectors contributed 51 per cent
of the regional GDP (Table Il). The average of annual growth
rates in the "other sectors" during 1965-1980 was 4.6 per cent.

Total GDP

In 1970 we estimate the total GDP of the SADCC region to have
been $7284 millions and in 1980 $9179 millions in 1970 dollars
(table 12). Over the period 1965-1980, the region's average
growth rate was 3.9 per cent per annum. Total production in
southern Africa is dominated by the larger and higher income
countries Zimbabwe, which overtook Zambia as the leading
producer, in terms of size of GDP during the 1970s and now makes
up 21.3 per cent of the regional total, Zambia with 20.9 per
cent, Tanzania with 18.0 per cent, Angola with an estimated 15.4
per cent and Mozambique with an estimated 13.0 per cent. Together
these five countries constitute 88.6 per cent of the regional
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TABLE 11

Economic Structure Of The SADCC Region 1960-1980 -- Other Sectors

Contribution to GDP in millions of 1970 Average of
U.S. Dollars Annual Growth

Country 1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 Rates 1965-1980

A.ngola n.a. n. a. (1082 ) (695 ) (860) (5.0%)
Botswana 17 79 42 107 132 13.4%
Lesotho 11 20 34 40 (57) 6.4%
Ma1awi 72 79 110 175 (240) 7.4%
Mozambique n. a. n. a. (585) (445) (750) (6.0%)
Swaziland 18 29 37 53 (70) 8.1%
Tanzania 245 383 546 681 (665) 3.5%
Zambia 392 609 647 956 925 3.4%
Zimbabwe 528 595 778 920 1014 3.5%

SADCC Region n. a. n. a. 3861 4072 4713 4.6%

Source: Appendix Ilusing 1970 conversion rates to U.S. Dollars. Our own estimates
for Angola, Mozambique, and most 1980 figures.

( ) = Estimates
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TABLE 12

Economic Structure Of The SADCC Region 1960-1980 -- Total GDP

Country
GDP in millions of 1970 U.S.Dollars

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980

Average of
Annual Growth
Rates 1965-1980

Angola
Botswana
Lesotho
Malawi
Mozambique
Swazil and
Tanzania
Zambia
Zimbabwe

SADCC Region

n. a. n. a. (1575 ) (950)
43 55 84 181
39 60 60 80

196 242 299 424
n.a. n.a. (980) (810)

38 70 93 127
697 866 1150 1427

1186 1581 1658 1908
899 1085 1385 1753

n.a. n.a. 7284 7660

(1410)
(245)
(106)
(560)

(1190)
(148)

(1651 )
1918
1951

9179

(6.5%)
12.8%

4.8%
5.6%

(4.5%)
5.9%
4.4%
1.6%
2.3%

3.9%

Source: Appendix Illusing 1970 conversion rates to U.S. Dollars. Our own
estimates for Angola, Mozambique, and most 1980 figures.

( ) = Es timates
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GOP. The smaller countries had faster growth rates on smaller
original economic bases. Malawi, however, had a rapid growth rate
(5.6 per cent p.a.) on a medium-sized original economic base. A
regional growth rate of 3.9 per cent per annum is typical of the
average growth ra tes for low i ncome countri es i n general (4.3 per
cent in 1960-70 and 3.5 per cent in the 1970-1979 period - table
7).

STRUCTURE OF MANUFACTURING

Manufacturing and Energy Oemand

Here we will examine manufacturing in greater detail, beginning
with its importance in the demand for energy.

The structure of manufacturing, by which is meant its
distribution among the various types, determines the size of its
energy consumption. Manufacturing accounts for between 30 per
cent and 45 per cent of total energy consumption in developing
countries (UNIOO, 1981b, p. 194), the share varying with its
composition. Heavy industrial branches (chemicals, iron and
steel, non-ferrous metals, paper) consume relatively high levels
of energy per unit of value added, while the light industrial
branches (textiles, clothing, wood products) are less
energy-intensive. Table 13 provides a rough idea of the relative
intensity of energy use in ten manufacturing categories in nine
developing countries.*

However, we can provide a clearer idea of energy use by industry
in southern Africa by analysing the excellent statistics
available on purchases of energy materials by industrial category
in Zimbabwe, (Zimbabwe, CSO, n.d.). In table 14, total energy
purchases (electricity, coal and coke, other) are divided by the
gross output in each category of manufacturing to produce an
Energy Intensity Index ranging from .009 (Printing and
Publishing) to .142 (Basic Metal Industries).** Light
manufacturing as a whole has an intensity index of .017, while
heavy manufacturing without basic metals is .040 and with basic
metals is .072. Mining and quarrying has an index of .074. Heavy
manufacturing is therefore 4.2 times as energy intensive as the
light variety, or without basic metals is 2.4 times as energy
intensive.

*

**

The data base for table 13 is very limited and UNIOO warns
that the table must be used with caution.

An index of .142 means that 14.2 per cent of the value of
gross output is made up by energy purchases.
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TABLE 13

Ratio Of Energy Consumption To Value Added By Manufaeturing
Braneh In Developing Countries In The 1970s

Braneh

Food produets
Beverages
Textiles
Wearing apparel
Paper and paper produets
Printing and publishing
Chemieal refining"mise. produets
of petroleum and eoal
Pl astie produets
Non-metallie mineral produets
Iron and steel

ISIC No.

311
313
321
322
341
342

351-354
356

361-362, 369
371

Median Value*

0.69
0.50
0.91
0.28
1. 50
0.24

0.76
0.64
5.08
1. 37

* The ratios shown are the share of eaeh braneh in total manufaeturing energy
eonsumption divided by its share in total MVA.

Souree: UNIDO, World Industry in 1980, p.195.
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TABLE 14

Energy Use And Intensity By Type Of Manufacturing - Zimbabwe, 1979

% Energy Purchases Total Va1ue
El ec. Coa1 Other Energy Gross Energy

ISIC and Purchases Output* Intensity
No. Description Coke Z$mi 11 ions Z$mil1 i ons Index

31 Food, Beverages,
Tobacco 31. 3 27.5 41.2 10.1 528.3 .019

32 Textiles, Apparel,
Leather 54.6 23.1 22.3 3.7 301. O .012

33 Wood, Wood Prod.,
Furn. 23.3 1.0 75.6 1.9 53.6 .036

342 Printing, Pub1ishing 37.2 0.7 62.0 0.4 45.6 .009
355,356 Rubber, P1 as ti c

Prods. 37.8 12.4 49.8 1.1 53.3 .021
39 Other t1anuf. 31.1 9.5 59.3 0.2 21. O .011

LIGHT MANUFACTURING 35.8 21.8 42.3 17.4 1002.8 .017

341 Paper, paper prods. 57.5 19.6 22.9 1.7 35.6 .047
351,352 Chemicals, Petro1.)

75.9 6.7 17.3 7.8 141. 4 .056
353,354 Coal Prods. )
36 Non Metallic Min.

Prods. 31.4 34.2 34.3 4.3 45.8 .093
37 Basic t1eta1 lnds. 30.2 60.3 9.5 30.8 217.5 .142
38 Meta1 Prods., t1ach. 28.2 7.4 64.5 4.9 241. 7 .020

HEAVY rMNUFACTURING 38.3 43.0 18.8 49.4 682. O .072

HEAVY r~ANUF. MINUS
BASIC METALS 51. 6 14.3 34.0 18.6 464.5 .040

TOTAL MANUFACTURING 37.6 37.4 24.9 66.8 1684.7 .040

23,29 MINING, QUARRYING
(Exc1. Coa1) 65.0 10.7 24.3 25.3 341. 3 .074

Sources: Zimbabwe, Central Statistica1 Office, The Census of Production 1979/80, Tab1es 3 and 4;
International Standard lndustrial Classification of All Economic Activities (ISIC 1968).

* Excluding good s not produc ed On the premises
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In terms of Zimbabwean energy use, light manufacturing (59.5 per
cent of gross output in 1979) used 26.0 per cent of all energy
purchased by manufacturers, while heavy manufacturing (40.5 per
cent of gross output) purchased 74.0 per cent of all energy
(basic metals alone with 12.9 per cent of gross output purchased
46.1 per cent of all energy). The table also shows the type of
energy used.* Several industries are heavily dependent on
petroleum - wood and wood products, printing and publishing,
metal products and machinery, for example, while light
manufacturing as a whole uses mainly petroleum (42.3 per cent of
energy purehased) and electricity (31.1 per cent). Heavy
manufacturing predominantly uses coal and coke (43.0 per cent of
purehases), then electricity (38.3 per cent); but without basic
metals heavy manufacturing uses mainly electricity (51.6 per
cent). In Zimbabwe, the basic metals industry uses 74.0 per cent
of all coal purchased by manufacturing, demonstrating a strong
relationship between basic metals and the coal industry.

"Heavy Industry" in Southern Africa.

As countries become industrialized, the share of heavy industry
tends to rise, and the demand for energy from manufacturing
increases rapidly (UNIDO, 1981b, Ch. 4). Table 15 sho~ls the
breakdown into the light and heavy categories for the
manufacturing output of several groups of countries, and of world
manufacturing as a whole, in 1975. It also shows the annual
growth rates of each manufacturing category in the period
1967-1979. The table shows clearly that the share of heavy
manufacturing indeed rises with progressing economic development,
and it is presently rising particularly rapidly in the socialist
and developing countries.

Because of the importance of the heavy-light breakdown, the
distribution of manufacturing in the SADCC countries between
these categories has been estimated, using the limited sources
available. In table 16, the proportions of manufacturing in the
two categories, heavy and light (derived from a wide variety of
sources over the period 1973-1980) is applied to the national
contributians of manufacturing to GDP in 1980 given earlier in
this chapter (table 9). The contribution of heavy industry varies
from O per cent in Botswana to 49.2 per cent in Zimbabwe**, with

*
**

He assume that "other" is mainly petroleum products.

The measure of size of manufacturing used in table 16 (value
added) being different from that in table 14 (gross output)
yields different proportions of heavy and light manufacturing
in Zimbabwe.



TABLE 15

Heavy And Light Manufacturing* In World Industry

1975 1967-1979
%Manuf. %Manuf. Annual Growth Rate of

Country Group Heavy Li ght Heavy Li ght All Manuf.

Centrally planned economies 64.4 35.6 9.1% 5.7% 8.0%
Developed market economies 66.0 34.0 4.4% 3.2% 4.0%
Developing market economies 54.8 45.2 8.5% 4.8% 6.6%
World 64.5 35.5 5.8% 4.1% 5.1%

* Heavy manufacturing is ISIC numbers 341, 351-254, 36-38; light manufacturing is 31-33, 342,
355-356, 39.

-l'>
-.J

Source: United Nations, Yearbook of Industrial Statistics, 1979 Edition, Vol. l,
pp. 578-582.
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TABLE 16

Di s tri buti on Of Manufac turi ng Between Li ght And Heavy 1980

Country/Region

Angol a

Botswana

Lesotho

Mal avli

Mozambique

SV/az il and

Tanzani a

2ambia

Zimbabwe

Total SAOCC Region

1980
Contribution
of r~anuf. to GOP
(mi 11 i ons 1970
U. S. $)

150

11

74

150

29

161

216

482

1276

Distribution
of r~anuf.

between
light (L) fnd
Heavy (H)

L 83.0%
H 17.0%

L 100%

L 98.5%
H 1.5%

L 77.2%
H 22.8%

L 70.5%
H 29.5%

L 80.3%
H 19.7%

L 73.3%
H 26.7%

L 70.3%
H 29.7%

L 50.8%
H 49.2%

L 65.8
H 34.2

Estimated

Date and 1980 1980
Source of Contributian Contributian
Distribution of Li ght of Heavy
Es timate Manuf. Manuf.

Mi 11 i ans of 1970 US r--

19802
124.5 25.5

19803
11.0 0.0

19804 2.9 0.1

19755
57.1 16.9

19736 105.8 44.2

197B7
23.3 5.7

19788 118.0 43. O

1975 9and 151. 8 64.21978

197810 244.9 237.1

198011
839.3 436.7

Light manufacturing as defined by United Nations includes ISIC 31, 32, 33, 342, 355, 356 and 39, heavy
manufacturin9 other ISIC industries. In same case estimates made of distribution of ISIC 34 and 35.

Source: Jorna l de Angola, 17.11. 81.

Est. by author, excludes copper-nickel smelter.

Est. by author 1.5% contributed by brickworks (ISIC 36).

Based on va l ue of i ndus tri a l good s 1975, i nc l udi ng tea and tobacco process i ng - Ma l awi Annua l Economi c Survey,
1974-75.

8

10

11

J.E.Torp, Industria] P]anning and Oevelopment in Mozambique, 1979.
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14-51.

Based on contributians to GOP in producers values, U.N. Yearbook of National Accounts, 1979, Vol. 2. p. 1548,
and Zambia, Census of Industri al Productian, 1975, pp. 40-43.

Based on value-added in factor values - U.N., Yearbook of 1ndustrial Statistics, 1979, Vol. 1, p. 571.

Based on data in this table.
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the average for the region as a whole being 34.2 per cent. It
appears that manufacturing in the SADCC region is particularly
characterized by the "light" variety (65.8 per cent of the total)
by comparison with developing countries as a whole (54.8 per
cent). This means a reduced manufacturing demand for energy. More
importantly in terms of the earlier discussion (chapter 2) this
also means less indigenous capacity to improve productivity
through the building of machines, production of fertilizers,
making of cement, that is indigenous production of means of
production suited to local conditions.

Metal and Machinery Industries.

Pursuing this question a little further, we can examine two
particularly vital parts of heavy industry - ISIC 37 Basic Metal
Industries (especially 371 Iron and Steel Industries) and ISIC 38
Fabricated Metal Products, Machinery and Equipment - in more
detail for three countries, Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe. The
latter category is of particular interest. Tanzania has abasic
metals industry, which made up about 9 per cent of manufacturing
GDP in 1978, but virtual1y no metal products or machinery
industries (UN, 1980, vol. l, p. 1457). Zambia has a very small
basic metals industry (outside the copper refineries), and at
first sight a sizeable metal products and machinery industry.
However, this latter industry, which in 1975 had a value added in
basic values of K55.6 million (current prices), was made up of
K22.8 million in metal products (cutlery, metal furniture,
structural metal products), K15.4 million in transport equipment,
and only K10.0 million in all types of machinery (Republic of
Zambia, 1981b, p. 43). Iron, steel and machinery together make up
about K14 million in value added, or only 6.2 per cent of the
total manufacturing (K227 million). Zimbabwe's iron and steel,
metal products and machinery, and electrical machinery and
equipment industries (we cannot disaggregate these) make up 25
per cent of the gross output of manufacturing (Zimbabwe Central
Statistical Office, n.d., pp. 33-34). It can be concluded that at
the present time Zimbabwe has the only sizeable and
well-structured heavy industry in the SADCC region. There are
implications here for the rate of industrial production in the
next decade - that it cannot be particularly rapid because of the
lack of a regional capacity to make means of production which are
also extremely expensive to import. Also there are implications
for the geographic distribution of any truly regional process of
economic development, in terms of the dominance of Zimbabwe in
entire categories of vital industries. But, on the other side, a
liberated Southern Africa will at least have the industrial
corridor between Harare and Bulawayo as an already functioning,
potentially powerful industrial growth center.
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CONCLUSION

The structure of the Southern African economy has strong
components in agriculture and mining, but its most rapidly
growing sector is manufacturing. This manufacturing remains
largely of the "light" variety, "heavy" manufacturing being
conspicuous by its absence, except in Zimbabwe. The machinery and
engineering industries, essential for a development process
controlled by the Southern African people, are also confined
largely to Zimbabwe. In the immediate future any tendency towards
a truly regional economic process will cause uneven development
favouring the Zimbabwean economy. We can expect the industrial
demand for energy also to grow most rapidly there. Policies which
even out benefits and which consciously develop other heavy
industrial growth points therefore should be instituted to keep
SADCC, or any other regional agreement, in operation. These
policies are difficult rather than impossible. And at least
Southern Africa does have the economic complex of the
Harare-Bulawayo corridor which is already capable of producing
the industrial means of regional economic transformation.
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5. PLANS FOR THE oEVELOPMENT OF SOUTH ER N AFRICAN INoUSTRY

This account has so far outlined the existing economic structure
of the southern and eastern African region, with emphasis on
industrial production. We can turn now to a critical assessment
of plans for economic development which guide projections of
future grol'lth presented i n chapter 6. In chapter 3 we criti ci sed
moral declarations by agencies such as UNIoO and the OAU mainly
in terms of a lack of concreteness and an unwillingness to tackle
the vital, but politically sensitive, issues embedded in the very
questions of industrial and economic development. So we have
selected, for presentation and criticism, two reports developed
in some detail, and originating in widely different politics, to
provide alternative scenarios of the region's future.

THE WORLD BANK REPORT ON SUB-SAHARAN AFRICA

Written in response to a 1979 request from the African governors
of the World Bank for an assessment of the economic development
problems of the sub-Saharan countries, the World Bank report
discusses the factors behind the region's recent slow economic
growth and suggests policies for "accelerated development" (Vlorld
Bank, 1981a). It attributes slow economic growth to: a
combination of internal, "structural" factors; and a set of
external factors resulting from adverse trends in the
international economy.

The main internal "constraining" factors over the last two
decades according to the repor t, have been:

l. Scarcity of trained indigenous manpower (described as the
"mos t criti ca1 problem");

2. Political and military conflict in the region;

3. An institutional heritage from the colonial past and problems
of institutional adaptation;

4. The inheritance of unevenly developed, dualistic economic
structures;

5. Phys i cal env ironmenta1 and 1oca ti ona l problems; and

6. High population gro\~th rates (Vlorld Bank, 1981a, pp. 9-16).

External factors cited by the repor t are linked with
balance-of-payments deficits especially in the oil-importing
African countries. These deficits are attributed to:
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1. Shifting terms of trade in the 1970s stemming from a
five-fold increase in the real price of oil and a long-term
decrease in mineral prices;

2. A slow or even negative growth in the volume of the
predominantly primary export products.

The second external factor, deemed the more important of the two,
is attributed to biases in government policies against
agriculture and exports, rapid population growth, and the
inflexibility of African economies. African governments have
responded to balance of payments difficulties with a set of trade
and exchange-rate policies characterized by high official
exchange rates and quantitative restrictions on imports which,
the report believes, imply a bias in the incentive system against
agriculture and exports, create distortion in industrial
development, and reduce economic flexibility (World Bank, 1981a,
pp. 17-31). The World Bank thus favours policy changes aimed at
correcting over-valued exchange rates, improving price incentives
for exports and agriculture, lowering the protection of industry,
and in general reducing direct governmental controls.

Agriculture.

Agriculture is at the heart of African economies, accounting even
officially for 30-60 per cent of GDP, and the slow growth of
agricultural output is, for the authors of this report, the
"principal factor underlying the poor economic performance of the
countries of this region" (World Bank, 1981a, p. 45). The report
generally endorses the FAO's Regional Food Plan for Africa (1978)
which focuses on smallholder production, changing incentive
structures, expanding agricultural research, and undertaking
quick-yielding activities in irrigated agriculture. "Incentive
structures" are defined as dealing \'Iith "all those aspects of the
farmer's environment which affect his willingness to produce and
to se11 . "

The main incentive deficiency is low produce prices. The main
reasons given for low prices are heavy taxes on export crops and
governments setting below-market prices for local food crops (ie:
two forms of state intervention in the market place). These
pricing policies are "self-defeating" and the report's policy
prescription hinges on their elimination while also allowing for
greater freedom of competition in domestic food production. In
addition, the report calls for improvement of agriculture
research and extension services and developing irrigation in the
context of the right price incentives and support from
supervisory agencies (World Bank, 1981a, chapter 5).
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Industry

The report is critical of the state-imposed structure (trade and
exchange rate policies) which has led to such "shortcomings in
the pattern of industrialization" as its burdensome effect on
agriculture, its claims on foreign exchange, its lack of
generation of domestic savings, and its insecurity as a base for
future growth. Beyond this, the more general constraints on
industrial growth cited by the repor t are:

1. Small size of the market in terms of population and per
capita income;

2. Low density of population which raises infrastructural and
transport costs;

3. High wages and low productivity of African labour compared
with other areas of the Third World;

4. High costs of expatriate managers;

5. High initial investment and infrastructure costs.

Despite these constraints, the repor t finds "some reason for
optimism" about industrial development and discusses the
following main options in industrial strategy.

1. Import Substitution.

While most industrialization has started on this basis, in many
African countries import substitution has been badly implemented,
while protection for infant industries has been maintained for
excessive periods. The repor t recommends incentive and
institutional structures which direct investment towards
industries that can be competitive. For countries which have
nearly completed the first stage of import substitution (e.g.,
Tanzania) the next step involves intermediate goods production.

2. Regional Integration.

The scope for efficienct industrialization can be enlarged by
increasing the size of the regional market through economic
integration. Such integration can be more easily fostered by
regional projects rather than formal customs unions, and
integration is more likely to succeed if costs of production are
kept competitive with world cost levels.

3. Processing Raw Materials for Export.
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While there is much scope for increasing the local processing of
primary produce exports, the determinants of location are so
diverse, they argue, that it makes little sense to discuss local
processing as a general industrial strategy.

4. Manufacturing for Export.

Labour and management costs plus low productivity place Africa at
a severe disadvantage in the export of labour-intensive
manufactures. Nevertheless, the repor t finds an important
potential in this area if, for example, the "policy bias against
exports" is reversed. Resource-based industries, and import
substitution industries which turn to exporting, are said to be
the key industrial sectors.

In general, therefore, the report favours seeking out profitable
industrial export opportunities, not forcing the pace of
industrialization, and stressing agriculture as the driving force
of development with industry in a supporting role. The policy
environment is again one of reducing protection and phasing out
direct controls.

Nonfuel Minerals.

It is thought that market prospects for non-fuel minerals "may
brighten considerably by the mid-1980s" and that minerals
production can again become a great source of growth. To make
this happen, the repor t advocates rehabilitating existing mines
and processing facilities, investment in known African mineral
deposits and energy sources mainly using private external
financial sources (i.e., the international mining companies), and
exploration, mapping and survey work supported by African
governments and international donor agencies.

Energy.

The energy problem is the growing scarcity of fuelwood and the
report favours a long-term strategy of re-afforestation at double
or triple the present planting rate. Commercial energy
consumption, restricted to a small fraction of the population,
should be supported by policies which encourage local production
and reduce dependence on oil imports. Exploration for oil and
gas, exploitation of vast hydropower potentials, and of coal
deposits where these occur (Botswana, Zimbabwe, Swaziland and
Mozambique), the substitution of alcohol, made from molasses or
sugar, for gasoline, energy planning, and increasing the
efficiency of energy use are advocated.
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Summary

The report favours a development strategy built around increased
agricultural exports, minerals exports, industries based
primarily on these resources, and import-substitution industries
which turn to exporting, in a policy climate of reduced
government intervention in such areas as exchange rates and
industrial subsidization, industrial production, and a set of
linked industries which is integrated and self-reliant.

Critique.

While this plan is aimed at all sub-Saharan African countries,
many of the case studies and examples employed in the repor t
involve SADCC countries, so that the plan applies quite
specifically to the region. Its theoretical orientation,
especially revealed in the section dealing with basic constraints
to development, is that of conventional, even conservative,
economic development theory. The "constraint" idea seems to be
that there exists a set of "obstacles" to a regional economic
growth which would otherwise occur naturally through contact with
the world economic system. The general constraints, in the case
of sub-Saharan Africa, include "underdeveloped human resources,
political fragil ity, insecurely rooted and ill suited
institutions, a climate and geography hostile to development, and
rapid population growth", while the particular constraints are
state interventions in the economic arena. (World Bank, 1981a,
p.9). Tamas Szentes (1971) calls such an approach the "limiting
factors approach," whi l e A. G. Frank refers to i t as the
"subtraction approach" (because the factors apparently limiting
development are usually discovered by comparing underdeveloped
~Iith presently "developed" countries, "subtracting" one from the
other). Szentes I s general assessment of thi s approach i s as
follows:

The "subtraction approach may gain independence as a separate
under-development theoryor it may serve as an introduction
to other, more complex interpretations. In the former case,
like the theory of deficiencies and limiting factors, it is
completely false in itself; in the latter case it may turn
out false depending on the superimposed theories though it is
originally liable to the possibility of misrepresentation".

(Szentes, 1971, p. 27)

Szentes then criticizes the discussions of each "limiting factor"
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usually mentioned in analyses of this type,* showing how each
factor itself is the product of an underlying process. An
understanding of the process generating "limiting factors" must
inform a theory true enough to accurately guide policy and
planning. The World Bank repor t does not openly refer to such an
underlying process, and has the appearance of.little more than a
miscellaneous list of constraints; such a mlscellany could not
form the theoretical context for a logically coherent "agenda for
action." On closer inspection, however, there is a the?ry
underlying the World Bank's analysis of constrai~ts~ and WhlCh
therefore guides the resulting policy. We shall lndlcate later
the nature of this hidden theory.

But first l et us turn to the "action agenda." Here we find i t
picks agriculture as the key area of economic growth (despite
Africa's "problems of climate and geography") argues for a
smallholder strategy (despite Africa's "underdeveloped human
resources"), blames 101'1 producer prices on the heavy taxes on
export crops in most African countries and deduces that improving
(price) incentives to small farmers will induce greater
production for the market (as if production were a matter of the
farmer's "will" rather than his means of production). Note the
disjunction here between the list of constraints and the chosen
policy, between "theory" and recommended "practice."

In essence the World Bank advocates the continuation of Africa's
traditional role as supplier of primary (agricultural) products
to the industrialized parts of the world, this time using a small
farmer rather than a plantation strategy. There are some obvious
problems with this. A role in the world market limited to
supplying primary materials means subjecting the growth basis of
an economy to the vagaries of extremely erratic international
commodity prices. Thus most prices for commodities of importance
to southern Africa peaked in the middle 1970s and have declined
dramatically since, with terrible consequences for countries
dependent on them. We can only expect a continuation of
deteriorating terms of trade during the recession years of the
1980s. Hence the i ncomes fl ovli ng from primary exports wi 11
continue to be 101'1 and so variable as to make impossible
realistic economic planning. A "small-holder policy" also leaves
aside the question of the re-distribution of productive resources
in countries like Zimbabwe and the meager forces of production
presently available to independent peasants hence 101'1
productivity, even lower incomes, and thus a limited rural demand

* The main "limiting factors" criticized by Szentes are
demographic characteristics, unfavourable natural
environment, capital shortage and 101'1 labour productivity.
There is a close fit between the list of classical types and
the World Bank report's list.
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for both producer and consumer goods. In sum, while cheap primary
products may serve the interests of capital accumulation in the
centre countries, the benefits flowing to peripheral countries
are questionable indeed. We can only agree with Cheryl Payer that
the real purpose of the World Bank small farmer policy "is not
the abolition of poverty or even the improvement of the lives of
poor people, but the appropriation of their land for production
to serve the rich markets of North America, Western Europe,
Japan, and the elites of their own capital cities" (Payer, 1980,
p. 32).

The section of the repor t dealing with industrialization, which
is regarded as playing a "supporting role" to agriculture, is a
maze of contradictions and conflicting, even careless, opinions.
The report finds every reason why industry cannot succeed in
sub-Saharan Africa (because of "internal constraints"), yet still
manages to be "optimistic" for the future, probably because "past
performance is no guide to future prospects" (World Bank, 1981a,
p. 94). This kind of "logic" underlies the argument that new
import substitution industries built with an eye on exports could
succeed even though "breaking into the export market is not
easy", especially in that, as the repor t mentions, wages are 50
per cent higher than South Asia and productivity lower - what is
the basis for the optimism therefore? The other source of these
exports is resource-based industries, even though a policy based
on local resource processing has previously been dismissed as a
general strategy; thus the repor t refers only to those aspects of
resource processing allocated by free market locational factors
for, af ter all, "the pace of industrialization should not be
forced" (p. 95).

This goes in tandem with the report's finding that minerals
production can become "a great source of growth in Africa in the
decade ahead" even though the Bank' s Worl d Deve'lopment Report
1981 contains a piece on Zambia, heavily dependent on copper
exports, which shows (figure 5) that "terms of trade
deterioration caused a huge reduction in national income"
(World Bank, 1981c). In conjunction with the World Bank's
advocacy of reducing protection for import substitution
industries, phasing out direct controls and other policies whose
direction is indeed, as the report says, "clear enough," these
proposals again show that the Bank favours a continuation, even a
return to a purer version, of Africa's traditional role as
primary products supplier, despite the Bank's own evidence (the
case of Zambia) that this does not lead to a reliable form of
economic development. In addition, the continual stress on the
removal of exchange controls suggests a return to the free "drain
of surplus" which other analysts criticise as being the root
cause of Southern Africa's under development (see the following
discussion of Seidman). We now know what theory lies behind this
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FIGURE 5. Zambia: GDP and GDY per person and terms of trade,
1970-80.
Source: World Bank, World Deve10pment Report 1981,
p.l8.

600-..-------------------,

500

400
<Il...
.!
ö
o 300
o.....
O>....

200

100

807874 76
Year

72

0-1--~__,r____r-_,_-_.______,r--_r-_,_-,___j

1970



- 59 -

"limiting factors approach." It is that economic development
stems from specialization on the types of production allocated to
each region by free world market forces. We would argue that the
historical evidence for the Third World in general, and Africa in
particular, does not support this theory, which is exactly why
its proponents must take the hardly defendable position that
"past performancelS no guide to future prospects." From ~Ihence,

then, does the future course of events originate?

THE SEIDMAN PAPERS

Perhaps the most prolific economist working on the development of
Southern Africa is Ann Seidman (see eg, Seidman and Seidman, 1977
1980). Since becoming Professor of the Economics Department at
the University of Zimbabwe, MS.Seidman has written several major
papers on economic development and planning, extending her
earlier work Planning for Development in Sub-Saharan Africa
(1974). Two recent papers are di scussed here "Towards
Integrated Regional Development in Southern Africa" and "A
Development Strategy for Zimbab\~e" (Seidman, 1980; 1982).

Historical Context

The causes of Southern Africa's poverty, for Seidman, lie in the
structure of institutions imposed during the colonial and
post-colonial periods characterized by asymmetrical economies
dominated by settler-ruled export enclaves. More recently
transnational companies, in partnership with South African
financial interests, have retained controlover the region's
basic industries, agro-industries, and trading firms, that is of
the "commanding heights" of the region's economy. The small
populations and incomes of the countries of this "balkanised"
region also retarded national development and made economies
vulnerable to competition from established South African
industries. Taking advantage of this, the transnationals
extracted the region's mineral wealth mainly in crude or partly
processed form. Manufacturing growth was restricted to luxury
good production for high-income Europeans in Southern Rhodesia,
Mozambique and Angola, although new industries have been
established with vigorous state participation, for example, in
post-independence Zambia and Malawi (Seidman, 1980).

Loss of Surplus

Seidman's main thesis is that a major share of the limited
investable surpluses produced in the region has been drained
away, leaving them with little to finance more balanced,
integrated development (Seidman, 1980, p. 18). Amounts estimated
at between 25 and 40 per cent of the GDPs of the various
countries have been withdrawn in the forms of profit, interest,
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dividends, expatriate salaries, and manipulation of the terms of
trade, making necessary huge loans from foreign sources even to
provide infrastructure to enable further transnational production
and a further drain of surplus. As the former colonies achieved
independence, transnational corporations, with the assistance of
local financial institutions, devised methods to continue the
historic drain of surplus. In the case of Zimbabwe, for example,
"invisible outflows" (business and holiday allowances, investment
income, salaries, pensions, migrant funds, property incomes paid
abroad) almost doubled between 1978 and 1980, when the total
reached Z$277 million. This compares with less than Z$25 million
in new foreign capital investments made in Zimbabwe since
independence. In addition, a major proportion of gross operating
profits is retained by the corporations within Zimbabwe but not
re-invested. She estimates that in 1980 Zimbabwe generated Z$I.39
billion of investable surpluses, but that only Z$0.596 billion of
this was actually invested back into the national economy:
"Invested in a planned way in balanced agricultural and
industrial development the se funds could have provided
significant increases in productive employment opportunities."
Gaining controlover this surplus, she concludes, would mean
taking control of the "commanding heights of the national
economy" which would enable locally generated funds to be
di rected towards "a more bal anced, i ntegra ted pattern of
development to meet the peoples needs" (Seidman, 1982, pp.
24-25) .

Regional Economic Development.

Even excluding South Africa, Seidman argues that the countries of
Southern Africa possess the essential resources to build complex,
modern industries, provide productive employment, and raise the
living standards of the regional population. For Seidman,
achieving this means both regional cooperation and controlover
banks, trade, and basic industries. With a population over 50
million, a regional GDP of $15 billion, and surpluses potentially
available for investment (estimated at 25 per cent of the
regional product) of $4 billion (in 1975 dollars), Seidman argues
that the SADCC countries could plan to build a system of
integrated industries over a 20-year period. This would require
careful physical and financial planning by the state and
long-term development strategies, for "market forces" reinforce
uneven development and cannot be relied upon to provide the
economic activities needed for a balanced development.

Seidman's regional development plan briefly discusses
infrastructure needs, energy requirements, and a long-term
regional industrial strategy. National and regional planners need
first to exarnine how the distorted structure of the inherited
industries fosters disarticulation of the regional economy.
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Second, they need to consider the potential of each country's
known resources for creating basic, regional pole-of-growth
industries necessary for rapid growth and a balanced regional
industrial structure. On this basis regional planners could
coordinate national plans to redirect existing industries and
create new ones to ensure the spread of productivity and higher
living standards to all sectors of the regional economy.

Seidman's industrial development plan has two foci. On the one
hand she advocates beginning industrialization with small scale
factories and handicraft worker cooperatives to produce simple
agricultural tools and equipment, bicycles, sturdy lorries, and a
range of low cost consumer goods. As the se industries develop,
they will necessitate local industries to produce machinery and
equipment, which would become more complex over time. On the
other hand, she advocates regionally oriented pole-of-growth
industries* like steel and petrochemicals, using regional
planning to ensure that all countries benefit from these
localized industries. In more detail, she suggests the following
examp1es of parti cul ar i ndus tri al projects whi ch mi ght be
undertaken:

l. Iron and Steel - expanding the Zimbabwean iron and steel
industry, eventual1y using iron ore from Angola,
Mozambique, Zambia and Tanzania, with eventually a
second plant, perhaps in southwestern Angola.

2. Copper Smelting and Refining - expanding the Zambian
industry to process copper from neighbouring countries,
eventua1ly with a second processing complex, perhaps
near Namibia's Tsumeb mine. Building fabricating plants
in a decentralized pattern.

3. Oil Refining and Petrochemicals
Angola to meet regional needs
petrochemical industry.

- an oi1 refinery in
with an associated

4. Fertilizers - a plant in Tanzania based on its phosphate
depos i ts.

* A pole-of-growth industry is one large enough to stimulate a
chain of growth throughout an entire geographical area. It is
defined as an economic complex which through its linkages
with many sectors of the economy may stimulate extensive and
rapid growth rates.
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5. Meat Packing and Associated Industries expanding
Botswana's meat packing industry to meet regional needs,
with the animal hides used as the raw material basis of
a decentralized shoe and leather industry.

All of these would require feasibility studies and would be
justified on the basis of local and regionallinkages.

Regional Integration.

The implementation of a regional industrial strategy, such as
that outlined above, would involve regional cooperation involving
major changes in the inherited political-economic institutional
structure. Beyond the existing level of regional cooperation lies
the need for institutional arrangements to ensure joint state
control of the "commanding heights" of the region's economy.
Seidman suggests three main areas of regional cooperation and
coordination of policy:

1. Coordination of pole-of-growth industries involving
long-term inter-country contracts for inputs and
outputs.

2. Coordination in foreign and regional trade to maXlmlse
intra-regional trade, reduce dependence on South Africa,
stabilize prices, enhance regional bargaining power,
purchase joint shipping facilities, etc. /

3. Coordination of financial institutions and policies
dealing with taxation, incomes, money and credit, the
stablilization of prices, etc. Immediately the
participating states might establish a Southern African
Development Bank (Seidman, 1980, pp. 21-41).

Summary.

Seidman's main arguement is that the southern African countries
already produce an economic surplus sufficient to form the main
capital basis for regional development. But mobilizing this
surplus on behalf of the region's people requires social and
economic institutional transformation, based in social ownership
of the main economic institutions. Once this is achieved she
suggests a two-level approach to industrialization - one from the
direction of people's existing needs, the other from natural
resources to pole-of-growth industries. Several types of
interstate integration and coordination would be necessary for
such regional development planning.
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Critique.

Seidman's plan essentially involves channelling the domestic
surplus into industrial development by the state taking control
of the "commanding heights" of the various national economies and
by interstate cooperation in regional development policy and its
implementation. The plan can be characterized as "regionally
autocentric" in that only a limited role is left for
extra-regional capital and institutions. The overall structure of
the regional plan is fairly complete and the argument well made
within the context of its obvious political orientation. Our
critique will focus on the structure of the argument, rather than
its politics, with which we find ourselves in essential
agreement.

There are two main weaknesses in the argument. First, the
argument for autocentric development rests on the existence of
considerable surpluses, already produced and in forms available
for actual investment in productive activity. We recognize the
extreme difficulty of estimating the size of investable surplus,
and that Seidman (1982) has gone further than anyone else in
formulating quite detailed accounts of the investable surplus in
Zimbabwe. However, the size of the investable surplus available
in the SADCC region cannot, for purposes of exact planning, be
simply estimated at 25 per cent of the regional product*. Also it
cannot be assumed that this surplus would be in a form which
makes it available for investment in productive activities. As
Seidman relies on this, we feel that a fuller, more detailed and
pragmatic economic accounting needs to be made before we can be
fully convinced of validity of her argument.

Secondly, the idea of an autocentric economic development
logically follows from Seidman's account of the role of outside
capital in the underdevelopment of southern Africa. The
continuing necessity for external relations, between the SADCC
region and First World countries, needs to be discussed and
integrated into her regional development plan. Two areas in need
of investigation are:

* ~ased on World Bank (1982, pp. 118-119) data, gross domestic
lnvestment as a per cent of GDP varied from 9 per cent to 30
per cen~ in the var~ous SADCC countries in 1980, with 18 per
cent belng the reglonal average. Seidman's argument is that
under the right conditions this could be raised to the
average for the "non-marke t i ndus tr i al economi es" v/hi ch
invested 24 per cent of their GDPs in 1980. But for the
difficulties involved in capital accumulation in Africa see
Polshikov, 1981.
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1. The conditions under which continued export of raw
materials are to be made;

2. The conditions under which external capital and, in the
short-term, capital equipment, will continue to be
provided from external sources.

Given the continued need for these flows to and from the external
world, what is the implication of the state's gaining control
over the "commanding heights" of the economy? That is, what is
the interaction between the internal objective of the plan (the
state's gaining controlover regional surplus) and the continued
necessity for external relations with capitalist countries and
transnational corporations? This again is a most difficult issue.
Seidman has recently begun to explore such questions as an
"investment code" for transnationals investing in SADCC
countries, during a workshop on SADCC and the Transnational
Corporations, in Harare, Zimbabwe June 1-10, 1982; but it remains
a dimension indispensable to an effective regional plan.

CONCLUSION

The Seidman plan is well argued and at least aimed at a kind of
development which would serve the needs of the masses of people
in the region. It conforms to the theory of industrialization
outlined in Chapter 2. By comparison, the World Bank repor t is
loosely, even carelessly, formulated and is far less obviously
aimed at enabling mass needs to be met - at least not the masses
of southern Africa. The two plans provide major alternatives fo
the economic development of the region over the next decades.
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6. PROJECTIONS OF FUTURE ECONOMIC GROWTH

At a time of world recession, and with political conflict
continuing in southern Africa, projecting realistic future
economlC growth rates for the various member countries, and for
SADCC as a whole, is a precarious exercise. But we can gain some
useful insights by summarizing the development experience of the
last two decades, and assigning quantitative labels to the
largely qualitative plans for development outlined in the
previous chapter. These tasks are attempted in this chapter.

It should be mentioned, that these forecasts of future growth are
made in the middle of what shows every sign of being a long and
severe recession in the world economy. This impinges on Third
World countries in general, and on southern Africa especially, in
the form of a lack of demand, and soft prices, for mineral,
agricultural, and even energy raw materials, while other
consequences of economic crisis, such as high interest rates,
follow not far behind in importance. The causes of the
contemporary crisis of capitalism lie deep in its structure, in
such inherent tendencies as the uncontrolled, unplanned
(competitive) mechanization and computerization of the labour
process. Tendencies which are inherent cannot be eliminated
without a fundamental change in the socio-economic structure
which originates and perpetuates them, which in turn receives its
dynamie from in their ever-changing forms and interactions. The
economi c recess i on will be l as ti ng, and the "economi c recovery, "
when it eventuaTly arrives, could be only partial. The lesson to
be drawn from this is that economic growth rates are likely to
remain low for the next decade, perhaps even until the end of the
century.

Furthermore, economic growth rates in southern Africa will
probably be somewhat lower than those of the past two decades for
the additional, following reasons. The period of the mid 1960s to
mid 1970s was actually one of relatively high prices, measured in
eons tant U.S. dollars, for several of the main commodities
produced in, and exported from, southern Africa. Copper prices
reached three post-war peaks in 1967, 1969 and 1973, sisal, beef,
sugar and maize peaked in 1974, coal in 1975, and coffee in 1977
(World Bank, 1981b). These peaks we re followed by dramatic
declines in prices in the late 1970s when, in addition, the price
of oil imports increased. But for much of the period 1960-1980
the real prices of southern African commodities were increasing
and high, providing an economic environment favourable to overall
growth. Additionally, industrialization has occurred in severat
countries in forms (import substitution for example) which, for
the very reason that they are substantially complete, will be
difficult to replicate in future years. Again, we conclude that
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economic growth rates will be lower in the next two decades than
in the last two, unless an entirely different kind of growth
process is entered into.

These considerations underlie the future "economic scenarios"
which follow. Instead of the growth rates in GDP of 6 per cent 
8 per cent a year "called for" by the United Nations, growth
rates in GDP in the order of 3 per cent - 4 per cent a year may
even be optimistic for the SADCC region in the period 1980-2000.

SCENARIOS OF FUTURE ECONOMIC GROWTH

We have adopted a simple form of the UNIDO growth scenarios
presented in chapter 2 for use in this chapter. Here we simply
extend the growth patterns observable over the past fifteen years
(years for which reliable data are available for all countries
except Angola and Mozambique) into the future twenty years, or
until the year 2000, under a set of assumptions, in part based on
the alternative plans for economic development outlined in the
previous chapter. Each national economy has been disaggregated
into four components agriculture (which includes forestry,
fishing and hunting), mining (which sometimes includes the
processing of mined raw materials), manufacturing, and other
(construction, electricity, gas and water, transport and
communications, trade and finance, public administration and
defence, and other branches). The historical data consist of each
sector's contribution to the GDP at factor cost, in constant
prices (in U.S. 1970 dollars) between 1960 and 1980, together
with the average of the yearly sectoral growth rates in the
period 1965-1980, again using constant price series (for details
on the methods used see Appendix I). Note that value figures are
given for the years 1960, 1965, 1970, 1975 and 1980 years which,
because of the frequently volatile level of production in
southern Africa, mayor may not be exactly representative of
their respective periods; whereas averages of annual growth rates
are made for every year from 1965 to 1980 and, therefore, are
more representative of the period for which they are available.

The "Historical Scenarios"

These two scenarios essentially project the national economies
under the following assumptions. The period 1980-1985 is clearly
characterized by a lack of economic growth, or even by economic
decline. The clearest indication of growth rates in this five-year
period, is the growth rates of the last five-year period
(1975-1980). For the period 1980-1985, therefore, we assumed
national growth rates, in each sector, of one half those for
1975-1980, with these exceptions: Zimbabwe, Angola and Mozambique
(countries still involved in liberation struggles in 1975-1980)
where half the higher growth rates of the longer period 1965-1980
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was used; and Botswana (manufacturing) and Lesotho (mining) where
the growth rates in 1975-80 were obvious1y unusua1, and for which
again ha1f the growth rate of 1965-1980 was used (see table 17).

The period 1985-2000 was projected using two further assumptions.
Historical Scenario I (HI) essentia11y assumed national, sectora1
growth at one ha1f (50 per cent) the rate of 1965-1980, with two
exceptions made under a rationale similar to that above (i.e.,
obvious1y unusua1 growth rates). Historical Scenario II (HIl)
assumed national sectora1 growth at 75 per cent of the growth
rates of 1965-1980, again with two exceptions. The assumed growth
rates were then used as exponentia1 growth rates, that is 100
units growing at 5 per cent per annum wou1d become 127.6 over
five years. Because of very high growth rates in some countries
over the period 1965-1980, and the exponentia1 growth rates which
these produce, the two scenarios which emerged showed the total
economy of the SADCC region (total of national GDPs), which we
estimate grew at an average rate of 3.9 per cent per annum in the
period 1965-1980, growing at exponentia1 rates of 2.6 per cent
per annum for HI and 3.8 per cent per annum for HII (see table
18). The detailed, national and total production figures are
presented in Appendix III. Figure 6 shows the growth in GDP for
the SADCC countries combined, or for the economy of the region as
a whole. A total GDP of $9,179 million in 1980 is projected to
increase to $15,369 million in 2000 under HI assumptions and
$19,379 million in 2000 under HII assumptions, all figures being
in constant 1970 U.S. dollars. Table 18 shows the national
contributions to these projected future GDPs under the two
historical scenarios.

Our 0plnlon of the resu1ts is that whi1e some countries are
estimated to have rates of growth which are unrea1istica11y high
(e.g., Botswana because of its average 12.8 per cent rate of
growth in 1965-1980), and others perhaps too low (e.g., Zambia
because of its average 1.6 per cent rate of growth in 1965-1980),
these two historical projections sufficienct1y capture past and
future economic growth as to serve as guides to an informed
discussion. That is, they provide overall, regional figures which
can be believed, given our prognosis of the future world economy,
and given growth rates be10w those of the past fifteen years.
With the se figures in mind, we can examine the more comp1icated
scenarios resu1ting from the World Bank report and the Seidman
papers on the future development of the southern African
economies.

The "World Bank Scenarios"

The World Bank team is cautious1y vague when it comes to glvlng
actual figures on possib1e futures - for it is much easier, and
safer, to make highly genera1ized suggestions. As discussed in



TABLE 17

Summary Of Scenario Assumptions

HISTORICAL SCENARIOS

1980-85 Growth Rates (GRs) = 50 per cent of GRs for 1975-80
(except Zimbabwe, Angola, Mozambique when GRs = 50 per cent
of GRs for 1965-80; and Botswana, manufacturing, and Lesotho,
mining, were GRs = 50 per cent of GRs for 1965-1980).

Historical Scenario I, 1985-2000. GRs = 50 per cent of GRs
for 1965-80 (except Zambia, mining and Botswana, mining,
where GRs = 50 per cent of 1975-80 GRs).

Historical Scenario II, 1985-2000. GRs = 75 per cent of GRs
for 1965-80 (except Zambia, mining, and Botswana, mining,
where GRs = 75 per cent of 1975-80 GRs).

WORLD BANK I SCENARIO 1980-2000

Agriculture: GRs = 1965-80 GRs (except Botswana where GR = 75
per cent of 1965-80 rate and Zimbabwe where GR = 3.0 per
cent).

Mining: GRs set at: Zambia 3.0 per cent; Zimbabwe 5.5 per
cent; Botswana 9.0 per cent; Lesotho 10.0 per cent; Swaziland
O per cent; Tanzania - 10 per cent to 1985, + 20 per cent
1985-2000; Malawi O per cent; Mozambique 4.0 per cent; Angola
10.0 per cent.

Manufacturing: GRs 1980-2000 = 50 per cent of GRs 1965-80.

Other: GRs = 75 per cent of 1965-80 GRs.

WORLD BANK II AND III SCENARIOS

GRs in GDPs (only) set at 2.8 per cent for middle income
countries (Angola, Botswana, Lesotho, Swaziland, Zambia,
Zimbabwe) and 1.9 per cent for low income countries (Malawi,
Mozambique and Tanzania) for 1980-1990 in World Bank II and
1980-2000 in World Bank III. GRs set 50 per cent higher for
1990-2000 in World Bank II.

SEIDMAN SCENARIO

1980-1990 (1980-85 for Angola and Mozambique) GRs 25 per
cent of 1965-80 GRs

1990-2000 (and 1985-2000 for Angola and Mozambique)

Agriculture: GRs = World Bank Scenario

Mining: GRs = 1965-1980 GRs (except Botswana set at 10
per cent and Zambia 4 per cent).

Manufacturing: GRs = 150 per cent of 1965-80 GRs for
1990-1995 and 200 per cent of GRs for 1965-80 for
1995-2000 (Angola 125 per cent of 1965-80 GRs and
Mozambique 150 per cent of 1965-80 GRs for 1985-2000).

Other: GRs = 1965-80 GRs.

COMPOSITE SCENARIO

All GRs average of both Historical, World Bank I, and Seidman
scenarios.



TABLE 18

Gross Domestic Product In The SADDC Countries 1960-2000
Historical Scenarios I And II

GDP In Millions Of 1970 US. Dollars AVER.
ANNUAL
GROWTH

ACTUAL PROJECTED RATE
Country/Regi on 1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000 1980/2000* SCENAR lO

Angola n.a. n.a. (1575) (950) (1410) 1649 1936 2274 2695 3.3% H I
1649 2096 2632 3469 4:6% H II

Botswana 43 55 84 181 (245) 306 458 705 1116 7.9% H I
306 556 1073 2203 11. 6% H II

Lesotho 39 60 60 80 (106 ) 123 146 173 211 3.3% H I
123 159 212 291 5.1% H II

Malawi 196 242 299 424 (560) 644 763 907 1082 3.4% H I
644 829 1076 1410 4.7% H II O'

1.0

Mozambique n.a. n.a (980) (810) (1190) 1363 1562 1791 2055 2.8% H I
1363 1645 1986 2400 3.6% H I I

Swaziland 38 70 93 127 (148) 162 195 235 285 3.3% H I
162 213 282 378 4.8% H II

Tanzania 697 866 1150 1427 (1651) 1797 2021 2274 2552 2.2% H I
1797 2139 2562 3048 3.1% H II

Zambia 1186 1581 1658 1908 1918 1889 2058 2243 2446 1.2% H I
1889 2152 2452 2797 l. 9% H II

Zimbabwe 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2157 2385 2638 2921 2.1% H I
2157 2503 2908 3383 2.8% H II

All SADCC n.a. n. a. 7284 7660 9179 10090 11524 13239 15369 2.6% H I
Countri es 10090 12286 15182 19379 3.8% H II

n.a. = Not Available

( ) = Estimated

* Calculated from the 1980 and 2000 values and rounded to one decimal place.
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FIGURE 6. Growth of GDP in the SADCC region, 1970-2000.
(Historical scenarios I and II)
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chapter 5 of this repor t, the main recommendation of the repor t
is for sub-Saharan African countries to specialize in the
production of agricultural commodities, in part for local
consumption, but mainly for the world market. The World Bank
Report (1981a, pp. 22-23) projects world trade in "22 nonfuel
commodities of greatest importance to Africa" to increase by 2.9
per cent per annum during the 1980s, and taking prices into
consideration, projects world trade in food and beverages of
importance to Africa to increase by only 1.6 per cent per annum.
Vet the World Bank scenario relies on agriculture as a main
source of future growth. At the very best, the region could not
be expected to show an increase of more than the 1965-1980
agricultural growth rate in the SADCC region, which amounted to
about 4.0 per cent per annum. We therefore used the 1965-1980
growth rates for agriculture in each country, except Botswana (75
per cent of the 1965-80 rate) and Zimbabwe (growth rate of 3.0
per cent per annum used) in the World Bank scenario l.

The World Bank Report also emphasizes mining, and estimates that
world trade in minerals important to Africa will increase by 5.8
per cent per annum in value in the 1980s (World Bank, 1981a, p.
23), most of this increase conveniently coming "in the latter
half of the decade." Mining can be estimated to have increased in
real terms by about 2.6 per cent per annum in the period
1965-1980 in the SADCC region. We therefore assumed the rates of
growth shown in table 16, which for the main mining countries
(Zambia, Zimbabwe and Angola) are as high or higher than the
historical rates. Note that mining is both the most difficult
economic activity to forecast and the most problematic activity
for an economy to rely on.

The World Bank Report de-emphasizes manufacturing, suggesting
inter alia that protection for import substitution industries be
reduced, yet advocating that exports be increased from "ne\~

import-substitution industries built with an eye to the export
market as well" (World Bank, 1981a, pp. 95-96). Our general
conclusion, besides finding this argument "somevihat illogical,"
is that in the period 1980-2000 manufacturing would increase at
only one-half its 1965-1980 rate of growth in each country.

The "Other" sector was estimated to grow at 75 per cent of the
1965-1980 growth rate in each country, assuming a cut-back in
manufacturing construction, and in public administration
follovJing the Bank 's recommendations for "freeing the economy."

The results of applying these growth rates to the historical
trends in the region's economies are shown in table 19 and figure
7 (WBl). The World Bank recommendations, as interpreted here, do
indeed lead to a somevihat "accelerated" development in southern
Africa, compared with the historical growth rate for the region



TABLE 19

Gross Domestic Product In The SAOCC Countries 1960-2000
World Bank (WB l-III) And Seidman (SEID) Scenarios

GOP In Millions Of 1970 US. Dollars AVER.
ANNUAL
GROWTH

ACTUAL PROJECTEO RATE
Country/Re9 i On 1980 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000 1980/2000* SCENARIO

An90la n. a. n.a. (1575 ) (950) (1410) 1812 2362 3127 4217 5.5% WB l
1528 2124 3014 4367 5.8% SEID

Botswana 43 55 84 181 245 376 578 895 1391 9.1% WB l
301 371 634 1106 7.8% SEID

Lesotho 39 60 60 80 106 132 167 403 516 8.2% WB l
115 124 176 268 4.6% SEIO

Malawi 196 242 299 424 560 723 939 1228 1616 5.4% WB l
609 664 955 1450 4.9% SElO

Mozambique n. a. n.a. (980) (810) (1190) 1462 1796 2208 2715 4.2% WB l .....
1275 1701 2282 3080 4.9% SEIO N

Swaziland 38 70 93 127 148 191 248 322 419 5.3% WB l
164 178 274 491 6.2% SEIO

Tanzania 697 866 1150 1427 1651 2011 2469 3049 3795 4.3% WB l
1752 1859 2381 3130 3.3% SElO

Zambia 1186 1581 1658 1908 1918 2177 2472 2808 3191 2.6% WB l
1964 2013 2430 3005 2.3% SElO

Zimbabwe 899 1085 1383 1753 1951 2255 2610 3027 3517 3.0% WB l
2066 2189 2777 3725 3.3% SEIO

All SAOCC n.a. n.a. 7284 7660 9179 11139 13640 17066 21375 4.3% WB l
Countries 10370 11722 14093 16959 3.1% WB Il

10370 11722 13256 14996 2.5% WB III
9771 11259 14920 20621 4.1% SEIO

n.a. ; Not Available

( ) ; Estimated

* Calculated from the 1980 and 2000 values and rounded to one decimal place.



- 73 -

FIGURE 7. Growth of GDP in the SADCC region, 1979-2000.
(World Bank scenarios)
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as a whole. This forms the highest growth version of the World
Bank's expectations for the future. However, soon af ter its
repor t on southern Africa appeared, the World Bank began revising
its projections for the 1980's, making statements like: "It may
be more difficult for developing countries to repeat pas t
achievements in export growth and in penetrating markets in
industrial countries. The prospects for nonfuel commodity prices
are particularly poor" (World Bank, 1982, p. 31). Revised
forecasts for sub-Saharan Africa for the period 1980-1990 were
the lowest in the ~lOrld. Under the Bank's "high growth scenario,"
based on the assumption of rapid recovery from the recession of
the early 1980s, followed by sustained growth of the industrial
economies for the rest of the decade, the GDPs of the low-income
sub-Saharan countries (in the SADCC region, Malawi, Mozambique
and Tanzania) are projected to grow by 3.0 per cent a year and
the middle income countries by 3.1 per cent a year. Under the
Bank's "low growth scenario" the projected rates are 1.9 per cent
(low income) and 2.8 per cent (middle income countries). Let us
take the worst cases resulting from this to form the lowest
growth version of the World Bank's expectations. Suppose the
lower rates of growth occur in the respective low and middle
income countries until 1990 and then improve by 50 per cent
(World Bank II scenario). Suppose these low growth rates continue
in the entire period 1980-2000 (World Bank III scenario). The
results of these two further sets of assumptions are shown in
table 19 and figure 7. Hence the various World Bank scenarios
yield regional growth rates for the period 1980-2000 which vary
from 2.5 per cent a year to 4.3 per cent and regional GDPs of
between $15,000 million and just over $21,000 million by the year
2000.

The "Seidman Scenario"

Seidman's plan entails the state selzlng the "commanding heights"
of the economy, obtaining control of the investable surplus, and
applying this surplus in accordance with the national purpose as
elaborated in development plans. In turn, the se recommendations
surely imply a protracted period of struggle over the most basic
of issues, controlover the economic basis of life and the
direction of social and economic development. It is assumed here
that such a struggle would take at least ten years for its first
stage, that is the period of nationalization of industry, during
which significant economic growth would be extremely difficult.
Hence in the Seidman scenario it is assumed in the period
1980-1990, (1980-1985 for Angola and Mozambique, which already
are involved in such a struggle), that growth rates would be only
one-quarter of those of 1965-1980.

Once this period
growth following

of struggle is over, we assume rapid economic
Seidman's arguments presented in chapter 5 of
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this report. In the decade 1990-2000 (1985-2000 for Angola and
Mozambique), agriculture is projected to grow at the 1965-1980
rate (see World Bank I growth rates above), mining at the
1965-1980 rate (with exceptions for Botswana and Zambia) and the
"other" sector at the 1965-1980 rate. But the key sector in a
socialist development strategy is manufacturing industry, and we
assume national growth rates of 150 per cent of the 1965-1980
rates for 1990-1995, and 200 per cent of the 1965-1980 rates for
the period 1995-2000 (125 per cent of the 1965-1980 rates for
Angola and 150 per cent for Mozambique in the years 1985-2000 to
prevent an unbalancing of the scenario by huge volumes of
industrial production in these countries).

The results of this quantification of the Seidman scenario are
shown in table 19 and figure 8. A flattening of economic growth
in the "class struggle" period 1980-1990 is followed by an
increasingly sharp increase in the last decade of the century,
with the region's GDP similar to that of the World Bank I
Scenario by 2000 in the middle of a period of industrial "take
off." Note that the World Bank I Scenario picks out agriculturaI
countries (e.g., Tanzania) and mining countries (e.g., Zambia)
for faster growth, while the Seidman Scenario emphasizes
manufacturing countries (e.g., Zimbabwe) and countries actively
involved in the socialist transformation of their economies
(e.g., Angola and Mozambique).

A more interesting comparison between the World Bank I and
Seidman Scenarios can be made of the sectoral structures of the
economies produced (table 20). The World Bank advocates, in
practice, an externally oriented agricultural and mining economy.
Seidman advocates an internally oriented manufacturing-led
economy. These two positions characterize the main alternative
paths of future economic development in southern Africa.

The "Composite Scenario"

The future, however, is made not from agreed-upon rational (or
rationalized) decisions, but from the collision and intersecting
of a number of historical tendencies. The final "Composite
Scenario" attempts to capture this. Essentially it says that the
future of southern Africa will be the result of various aspects
of all four main tendencies described so far. That is, the world
and the regional economy will grow more slowly than in the recent
historical past (Historical Scenarios), some countries will react
to this by specializing all the more on mining and agricultural
commodities for the world market (World Bank I), while others
will react to crisis via socialist transformation and a more
autonomous, or regionally-oriented, pattern of economic growth
(Seidman Scenario). We will not enter into debate on which
countries might choose which path; instead, the above four
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FIGURE 8. Growth of GDP in the SADCC region, 1970-2000.
(Seidman and Composite scenarios)
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TABLE 20

Sectoral Structure Of SADCC Regional Economy, 2000
World Bank I And Seidman Scenarios

World Bank Scenario Seidman Scenario
GDP GDP

$1970 Mi 11 i ons % GDP $1970 Millions %GDP

Agriculture 4770 22.5 3562 17.3
Manufacturing 2404 11. 6 4668 22.6
Mining 3764 17.8 2846 13.8
Other 10,437 48.1 9545 46.3

GDP 21,375 100.0 20,621 100.0

Source: Appendix I I I
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scenarios, are combined by averaging the growth rates suggested
byeach. These growth rates are then used to project the eventual
sizes and compositions of GDPs in future years. This procedure
removes most of the high growth rates produced by the earlier,
of ten arbitrary assumptions. The resulting Composite Scenario,
summarized in table 21 and shown in figure 8, is the nearest we
can approach an estimation of the future economy. A growth rate
of 3.6 per cent for the region, and rates varying from 2.0 per
cent to 8.7 per cent in the various national economies when
compared with historical rates (over the last fifteen years) of
3.9 per cent for the region, and 1.6 per cent to 12.8 per cent
for the various national economies, is arealistic, although
somewhat optimistic, appraisal of the future growth of the
southern African economy. We suggest using table 21 (together
with the more detailed version in Appendix III) as the basis for
estimating future economic growth and energy demands.

THE FUTURE COMPOSITION OF MANUFACTURING.

It was shown in chapter 4 that the proportion of manufacturing in
the "heavy" ca tegory tends to i ncrease with i ndus tri al ma tur ity ,
and that this increase is of considerable importance to the
industrial demand for energy. In this section we make a very
simple projection of the future proportions of light and heavy
manufacturing in each national economy given only an extension of
the existing trends.

The information available on the historical composition of
manufacturing in the SADCC countries is extremely poor, except
for Tanzania, Zambia and Zimbabwe. These countries have to be
used as models for the rest of the region. We know that the
proportion of Zimbabwe's manufacturing in the heavy category has
increased quite rapidly over the last two decades the
proportion heavy has increased by an average of one percentage
point a year (i.e., 41 per cent in year X, 42 per cent in year
X+1, etc.). This rate of change is considerably higher than the
rate of change for other SADCC countries, and slightly higher
than for the developing countries as a whole (table 22).

To forecast the future proportions of manufacturing in the light
and heavy categories, we assume that real ity will not conform to
our prescriptions for policy. We assume rates of change in the
heavy component which are only slightly higher than the
historical figures suggested by table 22, based on the argument
that because manufacturing industry in the region will become
more "mature" in the next twenty years, it will also move more
rapidly in the direction of heavy manufacturing. We assume that
countries with an established heavy manufacturing base (25 per
cent of total manufacturing or more) are more industrially mature
and will increase their heavy industrial component more rapidly,



TABLE 21

Gross Domestic Product In The SADCC Countries 1960-2000
Composite Of Scenarios

---- ------ ---

GDP In Millions Of 1970 US. Dollars

ACTUAL PROJECTED AVERAGE ANNUAL
GROWTH RATE

Country/Region 1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000 1980-2000*

Angola n.a. n.a. (1575 ) (950) (1410) 1655 2121 2742 3579 4.7%

Botswana 43 55 84 181 245 319 477 779 1292 8.7%

Lesotho 39 60 60 80 106 122 146 190 256 4.4%

Malawi 196 242 299 424 560 653 790 1031 1364 4.5%

Mozambique n.a. n.a (980) (810) (1190) 1369 1691 2089 2584 3.9%

Swaziland 38 70 93 127 148 169 207 277 382 4.9%

Tanzania 697 866 1150 1427 1651 1836 2110 2542 3079 3.2%

Zambia 1186 1581 1658 1908 1918 1974 2153 2463 2830 2.0%

Zimbabwe 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2158 2457 2874 3400 2.8%

All SADCC n.a. n.a. 7284 7660 9179 10255 12152 14987 18766 3.6%
Countries

n.a = Not Available

( ) = Estimated

* Calculated from the 1980 and 2000 values and rounded to one decimal place.
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TABLE 22

Change In Proportion Of Manufacturing In The "Heavy" Category

Country/Country Group

Tanzania
Zambia
Angola
Zimbabwe
Developing Market
Economies

Period

1965-1978
1970-1977
1965-1973
1965-1977

1967-1979

Average Annual % Change
in Proportion of
Manufacturing "Heavy"

+0.3
+0.3
+0.4
+1.0

+0.9

Sources: Tanzania, Zambia, Zimbabwe from UN Yearbook of National
Accounts Statistics, 1979, Yol. 1, pp. 1457, 1548,
1578-1579; Angola from Bhagavan 1980, Angola: Prospects for
Socialist Industrialisation, pp. 36-37; Developing Market
Economies from UN Yearbook of Industrial Statistics, 1979,
Yol. 1, p. 582.
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ie. an increase of 0.8 each year, or 4.0 percentage points in
five years (i.e., 46.0 per cent heavy in 1980 would be 50.0 per
cent heavy in 1985). We assume a similar rate for countries which
presently have a declared policy of heavy industrialization
(Tanzania, Angola, Mozambique). Zambia's increase we put lower,
at 0.6 a year, or 3.0 percentage points in five years, because of
a recent record of negative change in the proportion of
manufacturing heavy. In all other countries we assume an increase
in the heavy proportion of manufacturing at an annual rate of
0.4, or 2.0 percentage points in five years.

By applying this formula to the future manufacturing values
produced by the Compos i te Scenario, and the proportions of
manufacturing "heavy" and "1 ight" from table 16, we arrive at the
figures shown in table 23. Obviously the table gives only a
suggestion of the possible future composition of manufacturing.
The main conclusion to be drawn is that even if heavy
manufacturing increases in the next twenty years at higher rates
than in the past fifteen years, by 2000 the SADCC region will
have a 53.2 per cent light/46.8 per cent heavy ratio. By
comparison, the existing ratio in the developing market economies
is 54.8 per cent heavy/45.2 per cent light. If the arguments made
throughout this repor t on the importance of heavy manufacturing
and basic industries for economic development have even a partial
validity, the continuing preponderance of light, consumer goods
manufacturing suggested by these data is again revealed to be the
weak position in the southern African regional economy and-rn
most of the existing trajectories of development.

CONCLUSION

Economic development in the next twenty years will probably occur
under world conditions less favourable to the SADCC region than
those of the last twenty years. Forecasting the future growth of
the regional GDP under various scenario conditions yields annual
rates of future growth varying from 2.5 per cent to 4.3 per cent.
These can be used as the parameters within which actual growth
wi 11 probabl y occur. A "Compos i te Scenari 0" buil t from the four
main scenarios of future development yields a growth rate of 3.6
per cent, somewhat lower than the 3.9 per cent rate of growth of
the period 1965-1980. And even assuming an increase in the rate
of change in manufacturing toward a greater proportion of the
heavy variety, we can expect it to remain more dominated by light
industry in 2000 than is manufacturing industry in all the
developing countries at present.



TPlU 23

ManufactlJri
laTJlQsi te se \ J

Light/ Contrib. Light/ Contrib. Light/ Contrib. Light/ Contrib. Light/ Contr.
f'eavy 1900 te GllP f'eavy 1985 teGllP f'eavy 199J te GllP f'eavy 1995 te GllP f'eavy 2lXXl to GllP

Country % $m % $m % $m % $m % $m

An~la L 83.0 124.5 79.0 1'16.9 75.0 200.3 71.0 27l.9 67.0 368.5
H 17.0 25.5 21.0 39.1 25.0 66.7 29.0 111.1 33.0 181.5
T 100.0 150.0 100.0 1ffi.0 100.0 267.0 100.0 383.0 100.0 550.0

Botswana L 100.0 11.0 98.0 12.7 96.0 16.3 94.0 21.6 92.0 32.2
H 0.0 0.0 2.0 0.3 4.0 0.7 6.0 1.4 8.0 2.8
T 100.0 11.0 100.0 13.0 100.0 17.0 100.0 23.0 100.0 35.0

LesothJ L 98.5 2.9 96.5 2.9 94.5 3.8 92.5 5.6 90.5 9.1
H 1.5 0.1 3.5 0.1 5.5 0.2 7.5 0.4 9.5 0.9
T 100.0 3.0 100.0 3.0 100.0 4.0 100.0 6.0 100.0 10.0

Mala.;; L 77.2 57.1 75.2 65.4 73.2 76.9 71.2 101.1 69.2 139.1
H 22.8 16.9 24.8 21.6 26.8 28.1 28.8 40.9 30.8 61.9
T 100.0 74.0 100.0 87.0 100.0 105.0 100.0 142.0 100.0 201.0

M:lzambiq.,e L 70.5 105.8 66.5 116.4 62.5 143.8 58.5 176.7 54.5 216.4
H 29.5 44.2 33.5 58.6 37.5 ffi. 2 41.5 125.3 45.5 100.6
T 100.0 150.0 100.0 175.0 100.0 230.0 100.0 302.0 100.0 397.0 GO

N

SNaziland L 00.3 23.3 78.3 26.6 76.3 34.3 74.3 52.0 72.3 83.1
H 19.7 5.7 21.7 7.4 23.7 10.7 25.7 18.0 27.7 31. 9
T 100.0 29.0 100.0 34.0 100.0 45.0 100.0 70.0 100.0 115.0

Tanzania L 73.3 118.0 69.3 119.9 65.3 130.6 61.3 154.5 57.3 187.9
H 26.7 43.0 30.7 53.1 34.7 69.4 38.7 97.5 42.7 140.1
T 100.0 161.0 100.0 173.0 100.0 200.0 100.0 252.0 100.0 328.0

2ambia L 70.3 151.8 67.3 138.0 64.3 148.5 61.3 171.6 58.3 203.5
H 29.7 64.2 32.7 67.0 35.7 82.5 38.7 100.4 41.7 145.5
T 100.0 216.0 100.0 205.0 100.0 231.0 100.0 200.0 100.0 349.0

2ii11lJatMe L 50.8 244.9 '16.8 255.1 42.8 269.2 38.8 302.6 34.8 348.0
H 49.2 237.1 53.2 289.9 57.2 359.8 61.2 477.4 65.2 652.0
T 100.0 482.0 100.0 545.0 100.0 629.0 100.0 700.0 100.0 1000.0

SPJXX: L 65.8 839.3 62.2 883.9 59.2 1023.7 56.2 1257.6 53.2 1587.8
H 34.2 436.7 37.8 537.1 40.8 704.3 43.8 980.4 '16.8 1397.2
T 100.0 1276.0 100.0 1421.0 100.0 1728.0 100.0 2238.0 100.0 2985.0

L = Li9ht ManufactlJring.

H= f'eavy ManufactlJring.

T = Total ManufactlJring.

Source: 1900 Data From Table 16.
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7. CONCLUSION

Industry and economic development are inextricably linked: a long
term rise in the standard of living is impossible without
industrialization. Of particular importance is the establishment
of industries which transform local resources into material needs
experienced at the mass level. Also significant is the production
by local industry of the capital goods ~Ihich transform the
productivity of labour. While means of production can be
imported, problems in the geographic transfer of technology, and
more importantly the initial and continuing costs of importing
machinery and equipment, continually threaten economies which
rely on foreign capital goods. Hence, industrialization policy
must place a primary emphasis on building basic industries,
machinery, and engineering industries, under a technology suited
to local conditions.

A growing realization of the importance of manufacturing
industry, together with an ongoing process of industrial
restructuring, have led various international and regional
institutions to declare the 1980s to be a decade of industrial
growth in the Third World. The Lima Declaration, made by the
Second General Conference of UNIDO, has "call ed for" the
developing countries to raise their share of world industrial
production from its present 9 per cent to 25 per cent by the year
2000. The OAU has "called for" Africa's achieving 2 per cent of
world industrial production by the year 2000, in accordance with
the Lima target. SADCC has placed emphasis on industrialization
to reduce dependence on the industrial world, especially South
Africa, and to form the basis of an integrated, self-reliant
economic development. However, such industrial development
policies and plans, including that of SADCC, tend to be long on
exhortation and short on concrete methods. The passing of morally
just resolutions alone will not create a new material real ity.

The structure of the regional economy of southern Africa is
dominated by agriculture, as the largest productive sector,
contributing 22.4 per cent of GDP. Mining contributes 12.4 per
cent of GDP, and manufacturing 12.8 per cent. Manufacturing grew
at an average annual rate of 6.2 per cent in the period
1965-1980, compared with a growth rate of 3.9 per cent for the
GDP as a whole. Clearly manufacturing can be a rapidly growing
economic sector in the SADCC countries. However, manufacturing in
southern Africa is overwhelmingly of the "light" industrial type,
making consumer goods. Only Zimbabwe has a sizeable and
well-structured heavy industrial base producing capital goods. As
heavy industry uses significantly more energy than light
industry, this characteristic reduces the regional demand for
energy. But it also reduces the indigenous capacity to improve
productivity through the building of machines and the
construction of infrastructure.
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There have been a number of recent plans for changing this
economic development process. We summarize and critique two of
these as guides to the possible future course of the economies of
the southern African countries. The World Bank Report on
sub-Saharan Africa emphasizes agriculture as the key sector. The
report favours a smallholder strategy in which small farmers will
produce export crops in an economic climate of greater freedom of
competition. Ann Seidman, by comparison, advocates seizing the
investable surplus through state ownership of the "commanding
heights" of the economy, and investing this surplus particularly
in two types of manufacturing industries, those serving basic
needs, and pole-of-growth industries based on local natural
resources. The World Bank plan can be criticised for calling for
a strategy that has not led to economic development in the past,
and in terms of its advocacy of freeing the economy from
government restrictions and controls which presently put some
limits on the outflow of locally-produced economic surplus. The
Seidman plan can be criticised in terms of its lack of detailon
the crucial issue of the size and composition of the investable
surplus actually available in southern Africa. Even so, we find
the Seidman plan at least aimed at a form of economic development
which will serve the basic needs of the mass of the SADCC
population.

Our own forecasts of future economic growth are made in the
context of what shows every sign of being a long and severe
recession in the world economy. The economic growth rates
"advocated" by the United Nations (6 per cent - 8 per cent a
year) may well be necessary to achieve a more equitable
distribution of wealth and income in the world. But they are not
going to happen in the next twenty years unless an entirely
different kind of growth process is entered into. For southern
Africa, we expect growth rates in GDP in the order of 3 per cent
- 4 per cent per annum over the next twenty years, and even these
may be "optimistic". From the historical production data
available and plans developed from differentperspectives,
scenarios of possible future growth patterns are constructed. The
outcomes, in terms of growth rates in national and regional GDP,
are summarized in table 24, for the five scenarios developed in
detail. The Composite Scenario, which uses components of four
scenarios (Historical I and II, World Bank, and Seidman)
forecasts an average regional growth rate of 3.6 per cent a year
over the next twenty years. National growth rates, accordingly,
will vary from 2.0 per cent a year (Zambia) to 8.7 per cent a
year (Botswana). By the year 2000, the SADCC economy would be
just over twice as large, in terms of GDP, as in 1980. It would
be composed of agriculture at 20 per cent of GDP, mining at 16
per cent of GDP, manufacturing at 16 per cent of GDP, with other
sectors making up the rest of GDP. These forecasts might be
compared with forecasts made by the World Bank for the 1980s,
summarized in table 25.



TABLE 24

National Growth Rates Of GDP Under Five Scenarios

PROJECTED BY SCENARIOS
HISTORICAL 1980 - 2000

1965-1980 HIST I HIST II W. B. I SEID. COMP.

Angola (6.0%) 3.3% 4.6% 5.5% 5.8% 4.7%
Botswana 12.8% 7.9 Il. 6% 9.1% 7.8% 8.7%
Lesotho 4.8% 3.3% 5.1% 8.2% 4.6% 4.4%
Malawi 5.6% 3.4% 4.7% 5.4% 4.9% 4.5%
Mozambique (5.0%) 2.8% 3.6% 4.2% 4.9% 3.9%
Swazil and 5.9% 3.3% 4.8% 5.3% 6.2% 4.9% et:!

U1

Tanzania 4.4% 2.2% 3.1% 4.3% 3.3% 3.2%
Zambia l. 6% l. 2% l. 9% 2.6% 2.3% 2.0%
Zimbabwe 2.3% 2.1% 2.8% 3.0% 3.3% 2.8%

SADCC Region 3.9% 2.6% 3.8% 4.3% 4.1% 3.6%

( ) = Estimate.



- 86 -

TABLE 25

Growth Of GDP In Develo in Countries 1960-1990
Average Annual Percentage Change

Country Group

Historical
1960-70 1970-80

Forecasts
GDP 1980-1990 GNP per capita

1980-1990
High low High low

All DEVElOPING
COUNTRIES*
OIl IMPORTERS
low Income
Sub-Saharan Africa
Middle Income
OIl EXPORTERS

5.9
5.7
4.2
4.0
6.2
6.5

5.1
5.1
3.0
2.4
5.6
5.2

5.7 4.5 3.3 2.2
5.4 4.1 3.1 1.8
4.1 3.0 1.8 1.7
3.0 1.9 0.1 -1.0
5.6 4.3 3.4 2.1
6.5 5.4 4.0 2.9

Source: World Bank, World Development Report 1982, p.37.

* Excludes China.
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In terms of the future composition of manufacturing, we are able
to offer only crude estimates of the ratio of heavy to light
industry based on the historical tendency for the proportion of
heavy industry to increase over time. With this assumption we
expect the SADCC manufacturing economy to be 53 per cent light
and 47 per cent heavy by the year 2000, a composition which will
remain weighted on the side of light manufacturing compared even
with the present composition of manufacturing in all "developing
countries" (Le., 55 per cent heavy, 45 per cent light). This
reduces the manufacturing demand for energy. But far more
importantly it is the weakness in the present economic structure
of southern Africa:- and the main deficiency in the existing
course of the region's economic development. Any development
programme aimed at the source of underdevelopment in the region
must place primary emphasis on this sector of the economy. For
investment in the means of production in industries is the way to
create a stable form of development controlled in terms of speed
and direction of movement by the people of southern Africa.
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APPENDIX I

GROSS DOMESTIC PRODUCT TABLES - METHOD

The gross domestic products for each year were taken primarily
from World Bank estimates, as reported in World Tables 1980,
supplemented by the United Nations figures as reported in the
Yearbook of National Accounts Statistics 1979, Volume l, and by
recent southern African government statistics where these we re
available. Values for GDP by industrialorigin in current prices
were deflated using the implicit GDP deflators reported by the
World Bank. Our own 1980 estimates were made by projecting the
last known data (usually for 1977 or 1978), where possible on the
basis of accounts of local economic conditions, but otherwise on
the basis of trends in the data for the period 1975-1978. Using
these data, averages of annual growth rates were calculated with
the log regression equation Lny = Lna + bt where Lny = natural
log of sectoral and/or aggregate GDP, Lna = natural log of
intercept, b = estimate of average growth rate. The growth rate r
= b - l. Note that the averages of the annual growth rates in
constant prices apply to all years between 1965 and 1980, and do
not represent the percentage growth between the se particular end
years (which in some cases are not representative of production
in the years surrounding the data year). Values in local
currencies we re converted into U.S. dollars using the 1970
exchange rates listed below:

Angola $ US l 28.323 Escudos
Botswana $ US l .714 Pul a
Lesotho $ US l .714 Rand
Malawi $ US l .833 Kwacha
Mozambique $ US l 28.323 Escudos
Swaziland $ US l .714 Emalangeni
Tanzania $ US l 7.142 Shill ings
Zambia $ US l .714 Kwacha
Zimbabwe $ US l .714 Zimbabwe dollars

Estimating 1980 GDP figures, and growth rates, for Angola and
Mozambique proved extremely difficult, given the paucityof
statistics, and the unreliable nature of the data which were
available. For GDP figures we "projected" the data available for
1970 and 1975 for Mozambique, and for 1971 and 1977 for Angola,
using whatever sources we could find to guide our projections 
hence, the Angolan mining figure for 1980 was based mainly on the
known growth of petroleum output since 1977. For some sectors
(agriculture and "other") we had almost no recent data, and the
figures can only be called "very rough approximations." For
growth rates we had some data from the Portuguese colonial
period, but nothing recent. In addition, we wished to exclude the
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extreme economic events of the middle 19705. Hence, while we did
take the 1965-1973 growth figures into consideration (for
example, Angola's high rate of increase in manufacturing between
1965 and 1971 - see Appendix II, table A), we based our estimates
of annual growth rates 1965-1973 mainly on comparisons with
similar SADCC countries. Angola was assumed to have a higher
overall growth rate than Mozambique because of its revenues from
petroleum. Our estimates for Angola and Mozambique are shown
bel O~I:

GDP In Constant 1970
U. S. Do 11 ar s

Average
Annual
GrOl'lth Ra te

1970 1975 1980 1965-1973

Angola
Agriculture 200 75 150 4.0%
Manufacturing 160 80 150 10.0%
Mining 133 100 250 10.0%
Other 1082 695 860 5.0%
GDP 1575 950 1410 6.5%

Mozambique
Agriculture 200 200 190 4.0%
Maufacturing 125 115 150 6.0%
Mining 70 50 100 4.0%
Other 585 445 750 6.0%
GDP 980 810 1190 4.5%



APPENDIX II

Gross Domestic Product By Sector, SADCC National Economies,
In Local Currencies, 1960-1980

A. ANGOLA: Gross Domestic Product By Sectors 1971-1977 (Constant 1971 Kwanza)

GDP in millions of 1971 KwanzaSector

Agriculture
Manufacturing
Mining
Other
GDP

1971

6071
4055
4864

32916
47906

1977

2310
3120
2380

21180
28990

Average Annual
Growth Ra tes
1965-1971

n.a.
13.0%
n.a.
n.a.

5.8%

<.O
f-'

Main Statistical Source: Bhagavan, 1980, Angola: Prospects
Industrialization, pp. 40, 45.

for Socialist



B. BOTSWANA: Gross Domestic Produet By Sectars 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 Pula).

See tor GDP in millions 1970 Pula Average Annual
Growth Ra tes

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 17 13 20 36 (40) 8.8%
Manufaeturing 2.4 4.3 3.5 9.3 (8) 8.8%
Mining - 0.2 6.5 8.3 (33) 33.5%
Other 12 21 30 76 (94) 13.4%
GDP at Faetor

Cost 31 39 60 130 (175) 12.8%

( ) = Estimated

Main Statistieal Souree: World Bank, World Tables 1980, pp. 46-47.

..o
N



C. LESOTHO: Gross Domestic Produet By Seetors 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 S.A. Rand)

See tor GDP in millions 1970 South Afriean Rand Average Annual
Growth Ra tes

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 22 28 17 25 (26) 2.1%
Manufacturing - 0.3 0.3 2.3 (2 ) 10.6%
Mining - 0.7 0.7 1.1 (7) 17 .4%
Other 8 14 24 29 (41) 6.4%
GDP at Faetor

Cost 28 43 43 57 (77) 4.8%

( ) = Estimated lO
W

Main Statistieal Souree: World Bank, World Tables 1980, pp. 122-123.



D. MALAWI: Gross Domestic Produet By Sectars 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 Kwaeha)

See tor GDP in millions 1970 Kwaeha Average Annual
Growth Ra tes

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 94 116 126 162 (205 ) 3.7%
Manufaeturing 9.4 20 32 44 (62) 7.6%
Mining - - - - (- )
Other 60 66 92 146 (200) 7.4%
GDP at Faetor

Cost 163 202 250 352 (467) 5.6%
I

( ) = Estimated t.-O
-!'>

Main Statistieal Souree: World Bank, World Tables 1980, pp. 128-129.



E. MOZAMBIQUE: Gross National Product By Sectors 1970-1975 (Constant 1970 Escudos)

GDP in millions of 1970 EscudosSector

Agriculture
Industry
(Manufacturing)
Services
GNP

* 1963-1971

( ) = Estimated

1970

5,824
5,546

(3,557)
16,757
28,127

1975

5,813
4,660

(n. a. )
12,848
23,321

Average Annual
Growth Ra tes
1966-1973

n.a.
2.9%

10.0%
n.a.

7.0% *

<.O
(J1

Main Statistical Sources: J.E.Torp, Industrial Plannin and Development in Mozambique,
pp. 31,55; Quarterly Economic Review Angola/Mozambique)
1977, p. 18.



F. SWAZILAND: Gross Domestic Product By Sectors 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 Emalangeni)

Sector GDP in millions 1970 Emalangeni Average of Annual
Growth Rates

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 8.1 19 21 29 (30) 4.4%
Manufacturing 1.4 3.3 10 (17) (21) 11.1%
Mining 4.0 6.3 9.3 (6) (5) -4.6%
Other 13 21 26 38 (50 ) 8.1%
GDP at Factor

Cost 27 50 66 90 (106) 5.9%

( ) = Estimated \D
O)

l

Main Statistical Sources: World Bank, World Tables, 1980, pp. 186-187; United Nations,
Yearbook of National Accounts Statistics, 1979, Vol. 1, pp.
1271-1272.



G. TANZANIA: Gross Domestic Product By Sectors 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 Shillings)

See tor GDP in millions of 1970 Tanzania Shillings Average Annual
Growth Ra te s

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 2842 2830 3381 4204 (5850) 5.4%
Manufaeturing 255 468 828 1064 (1150) 5.7%
Mining 131 152 105 61 (43) -10.1%
Other 1749 2733 3901 4863 (4750) 3.5%
GDP at Factor

Cost 4978 6183 8215 10192 (11803 ) 4.4%

( ) = Estimated
<.D
-...,J

Main Statistieal Sources: World Bank, World Tables 1980, pp. 192-193; U.N., Yearbook of
National Account Statistics 1979, Vol. l, pp. 1455-1457.



H. ZAMBIA: Gross Domestic Product By Sectors 1960-1980 (Constant 1970 Kwacha)

Sector GDP in millions of 1970 Kwacha Average Annual
Growth Rates

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1965-1980

Agriculture 93 155 131 162 156 1.4%
Manufacturing 34 76 128 209 154 4.8%
Mining 440 463 463 310 399 -1. 5%
Other 280 435 462 683 661 3.4%
GDP at Factor

Cost 847 1129 1184 1364 1370 1.6%

Ma i n Sta ti s ti cal Sources: Worl d Bank, World Tables 1980, pp. 218-219; Government of
Zambia, United Nations, Yearbook of National Account <.O

<Xl

Statistics 1979, Vol. l, pp. 1544-1547.



l. 21MBABWE: Gross Domestic Product By Sectors 1960-1980 (Constant 1970
Zimbabwe Dollars)





Historical Record And Projections
Of GOPs And Economic Sectors Under Seven Scenarios 1960-2000

Country - ANGOLA
GOP By Sector in Constant U.S. 1970 Dollars

Five Scenarios

SECTOR HISTORICAL VALUES PROJECTED SCENARIO

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

Agriculture n. a. n.a (200) (75) (150) 166 184 203 224
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (160) (80) (150) 191 244 311 397
Mining n. a. n.a. (133) (100 ) (250) 319 407 514 662 HIST. I
Other n. a. n.a. (1082) (695) (860) 973 1101 1246 1412
GDP n. a. n.a. (1575) (950) (1410) 1649 1936 2274 2695

Agriculture n. a. n.a. (200) (75 ) (150) 166 192 223 259
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (160) (80) (150) 191 274 339 564 I-'

Mining n. a. n.a. (133) (100 ) (250) 319 458 658 945 HIST. I! o
I-'

Other n.a. n.a. (1082) (695) (860) 973 1172 1412 1701
GDP n.a. n. a. (1575) (950) (1410) 1649 2096 2632 3469

Agriculture n. a. n.a. (200) (75) (150) 182 221 267 325
Manu fac tu ri ng n. a. n. a. (160) (80) (150) 191 244 311 397
Mining n. a. n.a. (133 ) (100) (250) 403 649 1045 1683 W.B.
Other n.a. n. a. (1082) (695 ) (860) 1036 1248 1504 1812
GDP n. a. n.a. (1575 ) (950) (1410) 1812 2362 3127 4217
GDP n. a. n.a. (1575) (950) (1410 ) 1619 1859 2284 2806 W.B. I!
GDP n. a. n.a. (1575) (950) (1410) 1619 1859 2134 2450 W.B. II!

Agriculture n.a. n.a. (200) (75) (150) 158 192 236 287
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (160) (80) (150) 170 306 551 993
Mining n.a. n.a. (133 ) (100) (250) 283 456 734 1181 SElD.
Other n. a. n. a. (1082) (695 ) (860) 917 1170 1493 1905
GDP n. a. n.a. (1575) (950) (1410) 1528 2124 3014 4367

Agriculture n. a. n.a. (200) (75 ) (150) 168 198 233 274
Manufacturing n.a. n.a. (160 ) (80) (150) 186 267 383 550
Mining n. a. n.a. (133) (100) (250) 328 484 714 1054 COMP.
Other n.a. n.a. (1082) (695) (860) 973 1172 1412 1701
GDP n.a. n. a. (1575 ) (950) (1410) 1655 2121 2742 3579





Country - LESOTHO
GDP By Sector in Constant U.S. 1970 Dollars

Five Scenarios

SECTOR HISTORICAL VALUES PROJECTED SCENARIO

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

Agriculture 31 34 24 37 (36 ) 37 39 41 44
Manufacturing O l 1 3 (3 ) 3 4 4 5
Mining O l 1 2 (10) 15 23 35 53 HIST.
Other 11 20 34 40 (57 ) 68 80 93 109
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106) 123 146 173 2U

--
Agri culture 31 34 24 37 (36) 37 40 44 47
Manufacturing O 1 l 3 (3 ) 3 5 7 10
Mining O 1 1 2 (10 ) 15 28 52 96 HIST. I I
Other U 20 34 40 (57) 68 86 109 138 I-"

GDP 39 60 60 80 (106 ) 123 159 212 291 o
LV

I

Agriculture 31 34 24 37 (36) 40 45 50 55
Manufacturing O l 1 3 (3 ) 4 5 7 9
Mining O 1 l 2 (10) 16 26 42 68 W. B.
Other U 20 34 40 (57) 72 91 304 384
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106 ) 132 167 403 516
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106) 122 140 172 2U W.B. II
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106) 122 140 161 185 w. B. III

-
Agri cul ture 31 34 24 37 (36 37 38 42 47
Manufacturing O l l 3 (3 4 4 9 22
Mining O 1 l 2 (10 12 15 34 75 SEID.
Other U 20 34 40 (57 62 67 91 124
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106 U5 124 176 268

Agri cul ture 31 34 24 37 (36) 37 39 42 46
Manufacturing O 1 l 3 (3 ) 3 4 6 10
Mining O l l 2 (10) 14 22 40 71 COMP.
Other 11 20 34 40 (57) 68 81 102 129
GDP 39 60 60 80 (106) 122 146 190 256





Loum:ry - rIULI\Mtl14Ut.

GDP By Sector in Constant U.S. 1970 Dollars
Five Scenarios

SECTOR HISTORICAL VALUES PROJECTED SCENARIO

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

Agriculture n.a. n.a. (200) (200) (190) 210 232 256 283
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (125) (115 ) (150) 174 202 234 271
Mining n. a. n. a. (70) (50) (100) 110 121 134 148 HIST.
Other n. a. n. a. (585 ) (445) (750) 869 1007 1167 1353
GDP n.a. n. a. (980) (810) (1190) 1363 1562 1791 2055

Agriculture n. a. n. a. (200) (200) (190) 210 243 282 327
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (125 ) (115) (150) 174 217 270 336
Mining n. a. n.a. (70) (50) (100) 110 128 148 172 HIST. II
Other n. a. n.a. (585) (445) (750) 869 1057 1286 1565
GDP n.a. n.a. (980) (810) (1190) 1363 1645 1986 2400 ......

o
U'1

I

Agriculture n.a. n.a. (200) (200) (190) 231 281 342 416
Manufacturing n.a. n. a. (125) (115) (150) 174 202 234 271
Mining n.a. n. a. (70) (50) (100) 122 148 180 219 W.B.
Other n.a. n. a. (585) (445) (750) 935 1165 1452 1809
GDP n.a. n. a. (980) (810) (1190) 1462 1796 2208 2715
GDP n.a. n. a. (980) (810) (1190) 1307 1436 1657 1912 W. B. II
GDP n.a. n.a. (980) (810) (1190) 1307 1436 1578 1734 W.B. III

Agriculture n. a. n. a. (200) (200) (190) 200 243 300 365
Manufacturing n.a. n.a. (125 ) (115) (150) 162 249 383 589
Mining n.a. n. a. (70) (50) (100) 105 128 156 190 SEID.
Other n.a. n. a. (585) (445) (750) 808 1081 1443 1936
GDP n.a. n.a. (980) (810) (1190) 1275 1701 2282 3080

Agriculture n.a. n.a. (200) (200) (190) 213 251 295 347
Manufacturing n.a. n.a. (125) (115) (150) 175 230 302 397
Mining n.a. n.a. (70) (50) (100) 112 132 155 182 COMP.
Other n. a. n.a. (585) (445) (750) 869 1078 1337 1658
GDP n. a. n.a. (980) (810) (1190) 1369 1691 2089 2584
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GDP By Sector in Constant U.S. 1970 Dollars
Five Scenarios

SECTOR HISTORICAL VALUES PROJECTED SCENARIO

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

Agriculture 398 396 473 589 (819) 959 1096 1252 1430
Manufacturing 36 66 116 149 (161 ) 168 194 224 250
Mining 18 21 15 9 (6) 5 4 3 3 HIST. I.
Other 245 383 546 681 (665) 665 727 795 869
GDP 697 866 1150 1427 (1651) 1797 2021 2274 2552

--
Agriculture 398 396 473 589 (819) 959 1172 1433 1752
Manufacturing 36 66 116 149 (161) 168 207 266 316
Mining 18 2l 15 9 (6) 5 4 3 2 HIST. II
Other 243 383 546 681 (665) 665 756 860 978 >-'

GDP 697 866 1150 1427 (1651) 1797 2139 2562 3048 o-..
I

Agri cul ture 398 396 473 589 (819 1065 1385 1802 2344
Manufacturing 36 66 116 149 (161 186 215 248 286
Mining 18 21 15 9 (6 4 9 21 53 W.B.
Other 243 383 546 681 (665 756 860 978 1112
GDP 697 866 1150 1427 (1651 2011 2469 3049 3795
GDP 697 886 1150 1427 (1651 1814 1993 2299 2652 W. B. II
GDP 697 886 1150 1427 (1651 1814 1993 2190 2406 W.B. III

Agriculture 398 396 473 589 (819) 878 941 1224 1592
Manufacturing 36 66 116 149 (161 ) 173 186 281 482
Mining 18 21 15 9 (6) 6 5 13 31 SEID.
Other 243 383 546 681 (665) 695 727 863 1025
GDP 697 866 1150 1427 (1651 ) 1752 1859 2381 3130

Agriculture 398 396 473 589 (819 ) 963 1138 1411 1750
Manufacturing 36 66 116 149 (161 ) 173 200 252 328
Mining 18 21 15 9 (6) 5 5 7 10 COMP.
Other 243 383 546 681 (665) 695 767 872 991
GDP 697 866 1150 1427 (1651) 1836 2110 2542 3079
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GDP By Sector in Constant U.S. 1970 Dollars
Five Scenarios

SECTDR HISTORICAL VALUES PROJECTED SCENARIO

1960 1965 1970 1975 1980 1985 1990 1995 2000

Agriculture 160 179 214 298 295 315 336 358 382
Manufacturing 150 237 297 417 482 551 630 720 823
Mining 62 74 95 118 160 182 207 235 267 HIST.
Other 528 595 778 920 1014 1109 1212 1325 1449
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2157 2385 2638 2921

Agriculture 160 179 214 298 295 315 348 384 104
Manufacturing 150 237 297 417 482 551 674 824 1007
Mining 62 74 95 118 160 182 220 266 322 HIST. II
Other 528 595 778 920 1014 1109 1261 1434 1630
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2157 2503 2908 3383 ......

o
'"
I

Agriculture 160 179 214 298 295 342 396 459 532
Manufacturing 150 237 297 417 482 551 630 720 823
Mining 62 74 95 118 160 209 273 357 467 W.B.
Other 528 595 778 920 1014 1153 1311 1491 1695
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2255 2610 3027 3517
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2240 2572 3159 3881 W.B. II
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2240 2572 2953 3390 W.B. III

Agriculture 160 179 214 298 295 305 316 366 424
Manufacturing 150 237 297 417 482 530 582 859 1434
Mining 62 74 95 118 160 171 182 235 303 SEID.
Other 528 595 778 920 1014 1060 1109 1317 1564
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2066 2189 2777 3725

Agriculture 160 179 214 298 295 319 349 391 438
Manufacturing 150 237 297 417 482 545 629 780 1000
Mining 62 74 95 118 160 185 218 269 332 COMP.
Other 528 595 778 920 1014 1109 1261 1434 1630
GDP 899 1085 1385 1753 1951 2158 2457 2874 3400
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